UC Santa Barbara

UC Santa Barbara Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

The Zinc Transporter ZIP7 in Cell Survival & amp; Resilience

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/82r654kk

Author

Mutch, Morgan Claire

Publication Date

2024

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Santa Barbara

The Zinc Transporter ZIP7 in Cell Survival & Resilience

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular, Cellular & Developmental Biology

By

Morgan Claire Mutch

Committee:

Professor Denise Montell, Chair

Professor Craig Montell

Professor Stuart Feinstein

Professor Chris Richardson

March 2024

The dissertation of Morgan Claire Mutch is approved.

Craig Montell

Stuart Feinstein

Chris Richardson

Denise Montell, Committee Chair

March 2024

The Zinc Transporter ZIP7 in Cell Survival & Resilience

Copyright © 2024

by

Morgan Claire Mutch

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Pursuing this PhD took a tremendous amount of dedication, perseverance, and selfassurance. I extend my deepest gratitude to the people in my life who supported me along the way.

To my advisor Denise Montell, your mentorship has been invaluable. Thank you for challenging me to be the best scientist I could be. Your kindness, patience, and positivity have meant so much to me, and I am incredibly grateful to have been your student.

To my committee, I would like to express my appreciation. Thank you for generously providing your time and expertise to guide my research. Your critical insights and thoughtful feedback have been instrumental to my scientific development.

To all my labmates, I am extremely grateful for your support over the years. You have not only been fantastic mentors and colleagues, but also inspiring scientists and remarkable individuals.

To my parents, Maureen & Stephen, your unwavering belief in me made me believe in myself. Thank you for fostering my love of learning. Thank you for always cheering me on and making me feel capable of anything I set my mind to.

To my husband, Travis, I truly could not have done this without you. You are my partner in every sense of the word. You bring me peace when everything feels turbulent, and that means the world to me. Thank you for all your love and support.

iv

CURRICULUM VITAE

Morgan Claire Mutch

Education

PhD in Molecular, Cellular & Developmental Biology, University of California Santa Barbara. 2018-2024. GPA: 3.93

BS in Biology, Minor in Sociology, Loyola Marymount University, Los Angeles, CA, 2014-2018. GPA: 3.82

Research Training

2018-Preser	nt Dr. Denise Montell's Research Group
	Graduate Student Researcher
	Dissertation: The Zinc Transporter ZIP7 in Cell Survival & Resilience
2016-2018	Dr. Sarah Mitchell's Research Group
	Undergraduate Student Researcher
	Research: Misregulation of Stress Granule Formation as a Potential
	Pathogenic Mechanism in Charcot-Marie-Tooth Neuropathy.
2015-2018	Dr. Deepa Dabir's Research Group
	Undergraduate Student Researcher
	Research: Investigating Aim32p as a Novel Member of the Erv1
	Translocation Pathway within the Mitochondrial Intermembrane Space
	of Saccharomyces cerevisiae.

Publications

Guo, X.*, **Mutch, M.***, Torres, A., Nano, M., McDonald, D., Chen, Z., Montell, C., Dai, W., and Montell, D.J. (2024). The Zn2+ transporter ZIP7 enhances ERAD promoting cell migration and prevents neurodegeneration, *Developmental Cell (Accepted for publication)* *These authors contributed equally

Presentations at scientific meetings

Mutch, M., Guo, X., Montell, D.J. (2023) Rescue of proteotoxic stress and neurodegeneration by the Zn²⁺ transporter Zip7. The American Society for Cell Biology Annual Meeting. *Poster*

Mutch, M., Guo, X., Torres, A., Dai, W., Montell, D.J. (2022) Rescue of proteotoxic stress and neurodegeneration by the endoplasmic reticulum Zn2+ transporter Zip7. The American Society for Cell Biology Annual Meeting. *Poster*

Mutch, M., Montell DJ. (2022) Investigating neuronal survival from caspase activity in neurodegeneration. Genetics Society of America Drosophila Meeting. *Poster*

Mutch, M., Montell DJ. (2021) Evading death in the D. melanogaster nervous

system. Genetics Society of America Drosophila Meeting. Oral presentation

Mutch, M., Mitchell S. (2017) Misregulation of Stress Granule Formation as a Potential Pathogenic Mechanism in Charcot-Marie-Tooth Neuropathy. Southern California Conference for Undergraduate Research. *Poster*

Mutch M., Carino M, Nguyen K, McMickle R, Hioe T, Dabir D. (2017) Aim32p is a Novel Member of the Erv1 Translocation Pathway within the Mitochondrial Intermembrane Space of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. West Coast Biological Sciences Undergraduate Research Conference. *Poster*

Committees Served & Outreach

2021-2023	 Department Representative, Graduate Student Association, UCSB Liaison between UCSB administration, campus community and graduate students in MCDB department.
2021-2023	Vice President, Graduate Union for Molecular Biology Investigators, UCSB
	 Organized social events and morale-building activities for biology-associated departments across campus.
2020-2022	Graduate Student Representative, California Consortium for Inclusive Doctoral Education in STEM
	 Communicated needs of graduate students to campus and statewide teams to promote equity and inclusion in STEM fields. Organized mentorship workshop aimed at graduate students and their PIs.
2020-Present	Member, MCDB Equity, Inclusion, Diversity, & Wellness Team, UCSB
2020-Present	Member, Graduate Students for Diversity in Science, UCSB
2020-Present	Member, Women in Science & Engineering, UCSB
2015-2018	Member, Underwing-Praxis Service Club, Loyola Marymount University

Scholarships, Fellowships and Grants

2018-2019	Chang Fellowship, University of California, Santa Barbara
2017-2018	Howard Towner Memorial Scholarship, Loyola Marymount University
2016-2017	Rains Research Assistant Scholarship, Loyola Marymount University

Honors and Awards

- 2023 Academic Senate Travel Award, UCSB
- 2023 ASCB Cell Bio Travel Award
- 2022 Academic Senate Travel Grant, UCSB
- 2018 Magna Cum Laude, *Distinction awarded at graduation for achieving over a 3.7 GPA*, Loyola Marymount University
- 2015-2018 Membership in Tri-Beta National Biological Honors Society, Loyola

Marymount University

2014-2018 Dean's List, *Award for maintaining above a 3.5 GPA*, Loyola Marymount University

Professional Memberships

2021-Present	Member, National Science Policy Network
2020-Present	Member, American Society for Cell Biology
2020-Present	Member, American Association for the Advancement of Science
2020-2022	Graduate Student Representative, California Consortium for Inclusive
	Doctoral Education
2019-Present	Member, Genetics Society of America

Teaching Experience

Graduate Teaching Assistant, University of California, Santa Barbara

2021-2023 Developmental Biology Lab,

	•	Led 2 3-hour lab students how to trained them in c immunostaining, interpretation.	oratory sections a week for 10 we work with 4 different models orga lassic molecular biology skills inc microscopy, experimental desigr	eeks. Taught inisms and iluding n, and data
2020	Physic	ology		
	•	Led 3 1-hour dis Reinforced conc resource to prep	cussion sections per week for 10 epts taught in the main lecture ar are for assignments and exams.	weeks. Id served as a
2018	Introdu •	uction to Biology Led 2 4-hour lab Introduced stude as PCR. Trained	Lab oratory sections per week for 10 ents to molecular biology laborato I students in scientific presentatio	weeks. ry skills such n and writing.
Undergradu	uate Tea	aching Assistan	t , Loyola Marymount University	
2017	Cell Fu	unction Assisted profess	or in grading assignments and ex	ams.
2016	Introdu •	uctory Biology Reinforced conc students for exai	epts taught in the main lecture ar ms.	ld prepared
Mentoring				
Graduate st	udents		Undergraduate students	
Nishi Rauth 2022-2024		2022-2024	Grace Le	2022-2023
Drew McDonald 2023		2023	Jackie Chen, <i>Marc Scholar</i>	2021-2022
			Octavio Castillo, <i>Gorman</i>	2020-2021

Scholar

ABSTRACT

The Zinc Transporter ZIP7 in Cell Survival & Resilience

By

Morgan Claire Mutch

Proteotoxic stress drives the progression of numerous degenerative diseases including Type I diabetes, Huntingtin's Disease, Parkinson's Disease, and retinitis pigmentosa, a degenerative blinding disease. Cells respond to misfolded proteins by activating the unfolded protein response (UPR), including endoplasmic-reticulumassociated-protein-degradation (ERAD) and proteasomal degradation, but persistent stress triggers apoptosis. Enhancing ERAD is a promising therapeutic approach for protein misfolding diseases.

From plants to humans, loss of the zinc transporter ZIP7 causes ER stress; however, the mechanism is unknown. We used *Drosophila melanogaster* to genetically manipulate ZIP7 and investigate its function *in vivo*. Here, we show that ZIP7-mediated Zn²⁺ transport enhances ERAD and that cytosolic Zn2+ is limiting for deubiquitination of client proteins by the Rpn11 Zn²⁺ metalloproteinase as they enter the proteasome.

We then decided to test ZIP7's effects in a fly model of retinitis pigmentosa. Interestingly, we found ZIP7 overexpression rescues defective vision and photoreceptor degeneration caused by misfolded rhodopsin in Drosophila. We have begun a collaboration looking into whether ZIP7 can prevent or suppress mutant Rhodopsin-mediated neurodegeneration in human retinal organoids. Additionally, these results prompted a screen for potential ZIP7 rescue of other aggregate-prone proteins associated with neurodegenerative diseases. So far, we found that ZIP7 rescues photoreceptor degeneration caused by Aβ42 and Vap33. Further study of ZIP7, a novel component of ERAD, holds significant promise for therapeutic advancements in protein-folding disorders.

Table of contents

I. INTRODUCTION TO ZINC, ZIP7, & ENDOPLASMIC RETICULUM STRE	SS 1
A. THE SURPRISING & MULTIFACETED IMPORTANCE OF ZINC IN CELL BIOLOGY .	1
1. Zinc is important for protein structure & function	1
2. Zinc ions can serve as signals	2
3. Zinc transporters regulate zinc homeostasis	3
B. ZIP7	4
1. Localization & structure	4
2. ZIP7 has many reported functions	5
3. ZIP7 & ER Stress	9
II. THE ZN ²⁺ TRANSPORTER ZIP7 ENHANCES ENDOPLASMIC-RETICU	LUM-
ASSOCIATED PROTEIN DEGRADATION AND PREVENTS	
NEURODEGENERATION IN DROSOPHILA	11
A. ABSTRACT	11
B. SUMMARY	12
C. INTRODUCTION	12
D. RESULTS	
1. dZIP7 promotes border cell migration and prevents ER stress	14
2. dZIP7 is limiting for ERAD	17
3. ZIP7-mediated Zn2+ transport is limiting for ERAD in Drosophila	21
4. Zn2+ and ZIP7 are limiting for deubiquitination of proteasome client μ	oroteins
in human cells	

5. ZIP7 is required to degrade misfolded Notch and EGFR whereas ER stress
independently inhibits Notch transcriptional responses
6. dZIP7 overexpression prevents retinal degeneration caused by Rh1G69D 28
E. DISCUSSION
1. A model for dZIP7 function: Zn2+ transport from the ER to the cytosol is
limiting for ERAD and mitigation of ER stress
2. Biomedical implications of the role of ZIP7 in ERAD
3. Limitations of the study
F. SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURES
III. INVESTIGATING ZIP7 IN CELL BIOLOGY & DISEASE
A. ZIP7 IN NEURODEGENERATIVE DISEASE & AGING
1. ZIP7 prevents neurodegeneration caused by A β 42 & VAPB in Drosophila 42
2. ZIP7 extends lifespan in Drosophila
B. COLLABORATIONS
C. OPEN QUESTIONS
D. IMPLICATIONS FOR DISEASE BIOLOGY
1. Chronic ER stress causes cellular dysfunction & disease
2. ZIP7 regulation in disease
3. Therapeutic potential of ZIP7
IV. BIBLIOGRAPHY

I. INTRODUCTION

A. The Surprising and Multifaceted Importance of Zinc in Cell Biology

Zinc is a trace element required in all organisms. The divalent cation is involved in many aspects of cell biology, including transcription, cell division, oxidative stress, and tissue development. Zinc deficiency is implicated in pathologies ranging from skin disorders, to gastrointestinal diseases, and immunodeficiencies. Almost all intracellular zinc is bound to protein, and it is predicted that around 10% of human proteins require zinc binding ¹, ². However, free, unbound zinc is vanishingly rare, and the intracellular zinc concentration is tightly regulated.

1. Zinc is important for protein structure and function

Zinc stabilizes the structures of a variety of proteins. Zinc finger proteins are abundant zinc-binding proteins; around 3% of genes encode for proteins with zinc finger domains ^{3, 4}. Many transcription factors contain zinc finger domains that facilitate DNA binding with high specificity ². This specificity is useful for creating artificial zinc finger proteins used for genome editing in model organisms including flies, zebrafish, and mice ^{3,4}. E3-ubiquitin ligases contain RING domains, a subfamily of zinc fingers, that transfer ubiquitin molecules to proteins targeted for degradation^{2,4}. Zinc finger proteins are also involved in cytoskeleton remodeling and focal adhesions. Mutations in zinc finger proteins are implicated in cancer and neurodegenerative diseases⁴.

Many enzymes rely on zinc for activation. Most metalloproteases require zinc, and these are enzymes that catalyze the breakdown of proteins into polypeptides or

amino acids. For example, zinc is a cofactor for matrix metalloproteinases that degrade extracellular matrix proteins to facilitate cell migration, inflammatory signaling, and angiogenesis. Additionally, zinc binding to metallothioneins in the cytosol regulates metal ions and protects against metal toxicity ^{1, 2, 5}. Zinc is co-factor for SOD (superoxide dismutase), which catalyzes the conversion of superoxide (free radical oxygen) to molecular oxygen and hydrogen peroxide to reduce oxidative stress ^{6, 7, 8}.

2. Zinc ions can serve as signals

Zinc ions act as a signal for a variety of cellular processes. Interestingly, almost all zinc in cells is bound to protein, and the concentration of free cytosolic zinc is incredibly low, in the high-picomolar to low-nanomolar range ^{9, 10}. Despite their low concentration, free zinc ions are thought to participate in signaling pathways including immunity and neurotransmission.

Zinc has anti-inflammatory properties and participates in cellular immune responses. Zinc opposes oxidative stress through binding MTF-1 and SOD ^{2, 6, 11}. It has been shown that zinc negatively regulates NF-kB signaling in mice, protecting against sepsis ¹². Zinc deficiency in infected mice prevents proper bacterial clearance and upregulated inflammatory cytokines TNF α and IL-1 β ¹². Zinc deficiency also leads to apoptosis of B and T cells which are responsible for adaptive immune response ¹³.

Neurotransmission is also dependent on zinc. Despite low levels of free zinc in cells, presynaptic terminals and synaptic vesicles in glutaminergic neurons are

concentrated with zinc ions ¹⁴. These vesicles release zinc into postsynaptic terminals with relatively low zinc concentration, where zinc can readily bind neurotransmitter receptors. For example, zinc can bind and regulate effects of the NMDA receptor, which is involved in synaptic plasticity. Zinc is also important for proper development of the hippocampus and cerebellum ^{2, 15}.

3. Zinc transporters regulate zinc homeostasis

Intracellular zinc homeostasis is tightly regulated through a network of zinc transporters. Humans have 24 zinc transporters that are divided into 2 families: 14 ZIPs (SLC39a), which transport zinc into the cytosol, and 10 ZnTs (SLC30a), which transport zinc out of the cytosol. Most of these transporters are specific for zinc ¹⁶. Zinc transporters localize to distinct organelles and regions of the cell, and some are only present in specific cell types ¹⁷. These transporters are likely releasing zinc in "waves" to participate in signaling pathways. Individual and collective contributions of each transporter to maintaining zinc homeostasis is an interesting area of study. Mutations in zinc transporters are implicated in several types of cancer, neurological disorders, diabetes, and cardiovascular disease ^{8, 17, 18}.

B. ZIP7

1. Localization & structure

ZIP7, or SLC39A7, is located on the membrane of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and transports zinc ions from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) lumen into the cytosol. It is in the LIV-1 family of ZIPs that share a unique zinc-binding motif in the 5th of 8 transmembrane domains ¹⁹. ZIP7, like others ZIPs, has a histidine-rich N-terminal

region that binds zinc ions in the ER ²⁰. Zinc transport is coordinated by histidine residues in the 4th and 5th transmembrane domains.

Taylor et al. found that ZIP7 is a gated channel that opens in response to phosphorylation ²¹. Ser275 and Ser276 as are the key phosphorylation sites on ZIP7. These residues reside in the cytoplasmic loop between the 3rd and 4th transmembrane domains. CK2 phosphorylates Ser275 and Ser276, as shown through co-immunoprecipitation and proximity ligation assays between CK2 and ZIP7. Additionally, pharmacological inhibition of CK2 and CK2 RNAi decreased serine phosphorylation on ZIP7 and ZIP7-mediated zinc release. However, the upstream signaling that regulates CK2's phosphorylation of ZIP7 has yet to be determined.

There is debate over ZIP7's mechanism of zinc transport. It was suggested that the ER stores zinc, and phosphorylated ZIP7 allows zinc ions to flow down their concentration gradient into the cytosol ¹⁹. This idea is supported by a study that used a FRET-based zinc probe eCALWY and showed zinc to be significantly higher concentration in the ER compared to the cytosol ²². However, other studies using the FRET zinc probe ZapCY1 and inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry found zinc concentration to be much lower in the ER compared to the cytosol ^{10, 23, 24}. Another study observed similar zinc concentrations in the ER and cytosol, but noted there was cell-to-cell variability in ER zinc concentration ²⁵. The cytosol does contain more zinc-buffering agents like metallothioneins than the ER, so it is possible the ER is more sensitive to free zinc toxicity. Since there is no evidence that ZIP7 acts

through secondary active transport, local and hard-to-detect zinc concentration gradients around ZIP7 may explain ion transport.

2. ZIP7 has many reported functions

ZIP7 is implicated in multiple diverse biological processes, including cancer cell proliferation, cell death, skin development, stem cell renewal, and glucose metabolism. Yet, a unifying mechanism to explain ZIP7's role in all these processes has not been determined.

ZIP7 promotes cancer cell proliferation

The Akt signaling pathway regulates cell growth, proliferation, and survival. Extracellular ligand binding to Receptor Tyrosine Kinases initiates the signaling cascade, leading to Akt phosphorylation and activation. Akt is a master kinase that inhibits pro-apoptotic proteins like FoxO and Caspase-9, while stimulating proproliferation proteins like CREB and pathways like mTOR. Akt signaling is often hyperactivated in cancer cells, driving tumor progression.

ZIP7 can activate Akt signaling. Extracellular zinc treatment in 2D cell culture leads to Akt activation ^{26, 27, 28, 29}. Many labs have shown that ZIP7 is necessary for zinc's effect on Akt. TamR breast cancer cells treated with extracellular zinc increased phosphorylated Akt (pAkt) expression, but this effect disappeared with ZIP7 knockdown ²⁶. In mouse embryonic stem cells, zinc transport by ZIP7 increased pAkt expression, and upregulated pluripotency markers POU5F1 and alkaline phosphatase which are downstream of Akt activation ³⁰. Additionally, ZIP7 knockdown in HGC-27 cells reduced pAkt and pmTOR expression ³¹. ZIP7-mediated zinc transport most likely promotes Akt activation through inhibition of protein tyrosine phosphatases, allowing activation of Receptor Tyrosine Kinases that promote Akt activity ^{26, 28, 32}.

Cell Death

ZIP7 protects cancer cells from apoptosis. ZIP7 overexpression in gastric cancer cell lines MGC-803 and HGC-27 promoted cell survival, proliferation, and migration through activation of Akt ³¹. Inhibiting ZIP7 using the compound NVS-ZP7-4 reduced pAkt in hepatocellular carcinoma cell lines HCCLM3 and Huh7 cells and drove apoptosis ³³. ZIP7 is upregulated in cervical cancer and colon cancer cells, where it drives proliferation ³⁴, ³⁵. Knockdown of ZIP7 induced apoptosis in cervical cancer cells HeLa and ME-180 ³⁴ and colon cancer cell line HCT116 ³⁵.

Conversely, ZIP7 may drive susceptibility to ferroptosis, another mechanism of programmed cell death. Ferroptosis occurs when excessive iron-mediated phospholipid oxidation results in the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), causing cell death ³⁶. Extracellular zinc treatment in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells increased sensitivity to ferroptosis, similarly to iron addition ³⁷. ZIP7 siRNA suppressed ferroptosis in cells treated with known-ferroptosis-causers erastin and cysteine depravation. Inhibiting ZIP7 with compound NVS-ZP7-4 caused ER stress, which appeared to be protective against ferroptosis. The authors concluded that upregulation of HERPUD1, a protein that responds to ER stress, confers protection against ferroptosis ³⁷.

ZIP7 also plays a role in necroptosis. Necroptosis is an inflammatory cell death mechanism that occurs during pathogen defense, immune signaling, and tissue injury ³⁸. TNFα triggers necroptosis by binding the death receptor TNFR1. ZIP7 knockout in KBM7 leukemia cells caused TNFR1 to accumulate in the ER lumen ³⁹. The failure of TNFR1 to reach the plasma membrane prevented initiation of necroptosis. Therefore, ZIP7's role in maintaining ER homeostasis is necessary for necroptotic signaling.

Skin Development

ZIP7 is critical for proper skin tissue development. Bin et al. studied ZIP7 in mammalian dermis and connective tissue and found that ZIP7 mutant mice were smaller by weight and had thinner dermal layers than wild-type mice⁴⁰. In human mesenchymal stem cells (hMSCs), ZIP7 knockdown in slowed proliferation ^{40,41}. ZIP7 knockdown also led to aggregation of PDI, a protein-folding chaperone, in the ER⁴¹. Gene microarrays and quantitative PCR revealed hMSCs with ZIP7 knockdown upregulated ER stress, unfolded protein response, and apoptotic genes, and downregulated cell division, proliferation, and survival genes ^{40,41}. ZIP7 supports skin development and maintenance through suppressing ER stress and promoting cell proliferation.

Stem Cell Renewal

ZIP7 promotes intestinal and embryonic stem cell renewal. Ohashi et al. found that ZIP7 was upregulated in mouse intestinal epithelial cells, and loss of ZIP7 in mice caused widespread apoptosis of intestinal stem cells ⁴². Apoptosis was driven by ER

stress ⁴². In human embryonic stem cells, ZIP7-mediated zinc release promoted pluripotency ³⁰. Inhibition of ZIP7 reduced pluripotency markers POU5F1 and alkaline phosphatase. The authors attributed ZIP7's role in pluripotency to its promotion of Akt signaling.

Insulin regulation and glucose metabolism

Insulin regulates glucose homeostasis through the Insulin Receptor-Akt signaling pathway. Insulin binding to Insulin Receptor leads to phosphorylation of PI3K and Akt. Akt mediates glucose uptake by initiating the movement of glucose transporters to the cell membrane and synthesis of glycogen to store glucose. Insulin resistance occurs when Insulin Receptor no longer responds appropriately to insulin, requiring more insulin for effective glucose metabolism. Pancreatic β cells produce large amounts of insulin, relying on the ER for its synthesis and folding. Insulin resistance increases the amount insulin needed to metabolize glucose, overwhelming the ER's folding capacity and causing ER stress ¹⁸. In turn, ER stress can exacerbate insulin resistance and cause cell death, leading to Type 2 Diabetes.

ZIP7 is implicated in insulin signaling, but its role is not fully understood. Hyperglycemia led to upregulation and activation of ZIP7 in diabetic rat cardiomyocytes and H9c2 cells ⁴³. This may be because CK2, which phosphorylates ZIP7, is also activated in response to glucose. Tuncay et al. demonstrated that hyperglycemic cells upregulate ER chaperones GRP78 and CALR and experience ER stress in response to an increase in cytosolic zinc levels, but this seems to be irrespective of ZIP7 expression as knockdown of ZIP7 did not affect GRP78 or CALR levels ⁴³. Loss of ZIP7 in skeletal muscle cells caused downregulation of glucose metabolism genes like Glut4 and insulin signaling component Akt ^{44, 45}. ZIP7 was found to be downregulated in insulin resistant skeletal muscle cells ⁴⁵. It is unclear whether ZIP7 contributes to insulin signaling through regulating cytosolic zinc or through its role in ER stress.

3. ZIP7 in ER Stress

Many of ZIP7's reported functions hinge on its responsibility to maintain ER function. Secretory and transmembrane proteins are translated by ribosomes on the ER, translocated into the ER lumen for proper folding, then transported to the Golgi apparatus ^{46, 47}. However, a significant fraction of these proteins misfold ⁴⁷. Misfolded proteins in ER are degraded through ER-associated protein degradation (ERAD), where proteins are retrotranslocated into the cytosol, tagged with ubiquitin chains, and eventually broken down the 26S proteasome ^{46,47}. ER stress occurs when the ER is overwhelmed with misfolded protein. Accumulation of misfolded protein triggers the Unfolded Protein Response (UPR) that attempts to relieve stress by downregulating protein synthesis and upregulating degradation machinery and protein folding chaperones. If ER stress is too great, the UPR will initiate apoptosis. ER stress is implicated in many diseases, including neurodegenerative diseases, diabetes, and heart disease ^{46,47}. Therefore, identifying mechanisms of reducing ER stress are of interest for developing novel therapeutics.

Loss of ZIP7 causes ER stress in a variety of cell types including mouse intestinal stem cells ⁴², human mesenchymal stem cells ^{40, 41}, rat cardiomyocytes ⁴³,

human cancer cell lines including MG-63 and KBM7^{10, 39}, retinal pigmented epithelium ARPE-19 cells ⁴⁸, *Drosophila* wing imaginal disc cells ⁴⁹, and *Drosophila* epithelial cells (Guo & Mutch et al, 2024). ZIP7's role in ER stress was already implicated in skin development and stem cell renewal. Other reported functions of ZIP7 can also be explained through its role in mitigating ER stress.

ZIP7 most likely regulates Akt signaling, and subsequently proliferation and growth, through maintaining ER function and suppressing ER stress. Akt/mTOR signaling is activated in response to nutrient availability to drive cell survival, growth, and proliferation ⁵⁰. ER stress and UPR overactivation inhibit Akt/mTOR signaling to reduce protein synthesis ^{23, 50, 51}. ZIP7 was reported to drive cancer cell proliferation through activation of Akt based on data showing knockdown of ZIP7 reduced Akt activation ^{26 30 28}. However, since loss of ZIP7 is known to cause ER stress, it is more likely that ZIP7 promotes Akt through suppressing ER stress rather than a direct activation of the pathway.

It was reported that ZIP7 is required for Notch signaling through supporting Notch trafficking to the plasma membrane ⁴⁹. Loss-of-function mutations in ZIP7 caused Notch accumulation and impaired Notch signaling in fly wing imaginal discs. ZIP7's effect on Notch signaling was determined to be due to a trafficking defect. However, we found that ZIP7 promotes degradation of misfolded Notch and it is ER stress that compromises Notch signaling (Guo & Mutch et al., 2024). These results indicate ZIP7 is promoting protein degradation rather than trafficking.

The data presented here uncover ZIP7's function in ER-associated protein degradation and reveal a unifying mechanism that contextualizes previous findings. We identified ZIP7 as a novel component of ERAD and the role of local zinc at the ER-cytoplasm interface. ZIP7 overexpression sufficiently degrades toxic, misfolded proteins and rescues ER stress. Specifically, ZIP7 enhances proteasomal degradation of misfolded proteins by providing rate-limiting zinc to Rpn11 to facilitate deubiquitination of those proteins. ZIP7 can also prevent neurodegeneration caused by misfolded protein in the fly model. These findings shed light on ZIP7's seemingly ubiquitous importance in cell biology.

II. THE ZN²⁺ TRANSPORTER ZIP7 ENHANCES ENDOPLASMIC-RETICULUM-ASSOCIATED PROTEIN DEGRADATION AND PREVENTS NEURODEGENERATION IN DROSOPHILA

This chapter is adapted from published work by: Xiaoran Guo*, Morgan Mutch*, Alba Yurani Torres, Maddalena Nano, Nishi Rauth, Jacob Harwood, Drew McDonald, Zijing Chen, Craig Montell, Wei Dai and Denise J. Montell. *Developmental Cell* (2024) *These authors contributed equally

A. ABSTRACT



B. SUMMARY

Proteotoxic stress drives numerous degenerative diseases. Cells initially adapt to misfolded proteins by activating the unfolded protein response, including endoplasmic-reticulum-associated-protein-degradation (ERAD). However, persistent stress triggers apoptosis. Enhancing ERAD is a promising therapeutic approach for protein misfolding diseases. The ER-localized Zn²⁺ transporter ZIP7 is conserved from plants to humans and required for intestinal self-renewal, Notch signaling, cell motility and survival. However, a unifying mechanism underlying these diverse phenotypes was unknown. In studying Drosophila border cell migration, we discovered that ZIP7-mediated Zn²⁺ transport enhances the obligatory deubiguitination of proteins by the Rpn11 Zn²⁺ metalloproteinase in the proteasome lid. In human cells, ZIP7 and Zn²⁺ are limiting for deubiguitination. In a Drosophila model of neurodegeneration caused by misfolded rhodopsin (Rh1), ZIP7 overexpression degrades misfolded Rh1 and rescues photoreceptor viability and fly vision. Thus, ZIP7-mediated Zn²⁺ transport is a previously unknown, rate-limiting step for ERAD in vivo with therapeutic potential in protein misfolding diseases.

C. INTRODUCTION

Normal development and healthy aging require robust protein quality control. During normal cellular life, up to 30% of protein molecules misfold and are targeted for degradation by the proteasome. ^{52,53} Some proteins are naturally more prone to misfolding than others and some cells experience greater protein folding challenges than others. Mutations can increase the susceptibility of proteins to misfolding, as can small protein aggregates that seed larger ones. Long-lived cells like stem cells

and neurons, as well as secretory cells are especially dependent on proteasome activity for survival. Unfortunately, proteasome activity declines with age. ^{54,55} Healthy cells degrade misfolded proteins. If the load of misfolded proteins increases, inducing endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, cells adapt by activating the unfolded protein response (UPR) ⁵⁶, expanding the ER, enhancing ER-associated degradation (ERAD), reducing the rate of new protein synthesis, and altering transcriptional programs. If the stress resolves, the cell recovers. If the stress persists and overwhelms the adaptive response, cells die. There is great interest in identifying mechanisms that enhance ERAD in anticipation that such approaches will prevent or reverse degenerative diseases and promote healthy aging. ^{57,58} Conversely, inhibitors of proteasomal degradation of misfolded proteins are in clinical use to treat cancers, especially malignancies of highly secretory cells, such as antibody-secreting B cells.

ZIP7 is an evolutionarily-conserved, ER Zn²⁺ transporter that promotes cell survival and migration in diverse cell types and organisms. ^{34,35,42,49} ZIP7 promotes intestinal self-renewal, is required for B cell differentiation, and is overexpressed in multiple cancers. ^{42,59} Loss of ZIP7 causes ER stress in a variety of cell types within organisms as diverse as plants and yeast to flies and humans. However, the mechanism by which ZIP7 mitigates ER stress and contributes to these diverse biological functions is unknown, ²⁰ and the effects of ZIP7 overexpression are largely unexplored.

We previously identified the *Drosophila* ortholog of ZIP7 (dZIP7, aka Catsup) in a screen for mutations that disrupt border cell migration ⁶⁰ and in a border cell gene expression profile. ⁶¹ Border cells in the *Drosophila* ovary provide an *in vivo* model of collective cell migration that is amenable to unbiased genetic screening. ⁶² Here we show that it is by mitigating ER stress that dZIP7 promotes border cell migration. Induction of ER stress by expressing a misfolded protein (Rh1^{G69D}) ^{63,64} blocks border cell migration. Remarkably, overexpression of dZIP7 is sufficient to degrade misfolded Rh1^{G69D}, prevent ER stress, and thereby rescue border cell migration. We further show that ER to cytosol Zn²⁺ transport is rate-limiting for ERAD in Drosophila and human cells. dZIP7 overexpression in photoreceptor cells is sufficient to degrade Rh1^{G69D} in photoreceptor cells and prevent Rh1^{G69D}-induced retinal degeneration. These results illuminate a previously unappreciated rate-limiting requirement for Zn²⁺ in ERAD and suggest ZIP7 overexpression as a potential gene therapy for autosomal dominant retinitis pigmentosa and other degenerative diseases.

D. RESULTS

1. dZIP7 promotes border cell migration and prevents ER stress

Drosophila ovaries are composed of ovarioles, which are strings of egg chambers (Figure 1A) progressing through 14 stages of development, culminating with mature eggs. Each egg chamber is composed of 15 nurse cells and one oocyte (germ cells), surrounded by ~850 epithelial follicle cells. At stage 9 (Figure 1B), 4-8 border cells round up at the anterior end of the egg chamber, delaminate from the follicular epithelium, and migrate posteriorly, reaching the anterior border of the oocyte by

stage 10. Border cell clusters are composed of 4-6 migratory cells that surround and carry two non-migratory polar cells. Expression of dZIP7 RNAi in the outer, migratory border cells using *fruitlessGal4* ⁶⁵ inhibited migration (Figures 1C and 1G). The defect was rescued by co-expression of UAS-dZIP7::V5 (Figures 1D and 1G). Reduction of dZIP::GFP confirmed the effectiveness of the RNAi (Figures 1E, E' and 1F, F'). Border cell migration was also impaired when dZIP7 RNAi was driven by the *c306Gal4* (Figure 1G), which is expressed in both polar and migratory cells. FruitlessGal4-driven RNAi impaired border cell migration at least as much as c306Gal4, indicating that dZIP7 was primarily required in the outer, migratory cells (Figure 1G). This was further supported by mosaic clone analysis, in which the severity of border cell migration defects were proportional to the number of outer, migratory cells that were homozygous mutant (Figure S1A-C) and mutant cells were mostly excluded from leading positions (Figures S1D-E).

dZIP7 is the ortholog of ZIP7, a Zn²⁺ transporter that moves Zn²⁺ from the ER to the cytoplasm and suppresses ER stress in many cell types including mammalian intestinal stem cells ^{10,42}, cancer cells ¹⁰, Drosophila imaginal discs ⁴⁹ and even in plants ²⁰. We confirmed that dZIP7 localizes to the ER in border cells where it co-localized with the ER chaperone PDI much more significantly than with F-actin or the nucleus (Figure S2). Additionally, homozygous mutant dZIP7 border cells expressed the ER stress reporter Xbp1s::EGFP ⁶⁶ whereas dZIP7^{+/-} and dZIP7^{+/+} cells did not (Figures 1H-H"). We also observed increased expression of the ER chaperone PDI in homozygous dZIP7 RNAi-expressing follicle cell clones (Figures 1I-I"), a phenotype that we rescued with a wild type, V5-tagged dZIP7 transgene (Figures

1J-J"). Accumulation of XBP1 and PDI are indicative of induction of an adaptive unfolded protein response (UPR). ⁶⁷ We conclude that cells lacking dZIP7 experience ER stress and impaired migration, raising the question as to whether ER stress, per se, inhibits motility.



Figure 1: dZIP7 knockdown causes border cell migration defects and ER stress. (A, B) Developing Drosophila egg chambers expressing dZIP7::GFP. DNA is in blue. F-actin is in magenta. Border cells migrate during stage 9. (B) and complete

migration by stage 10 (A). (C, D) Stage 10 egg chambers with fruitlessGal4 driving expression of UAS-dZiP7RNAi and (C) UAS-GFPnls or (D) UAS-dZIP7::V5 in outer, migratory border cells. (E-F') dZIP7::GFP expression (black/gray) in control border cells (E, E') or c306Gal4>dZIP7RNAi (F, F'). E' and F' are the same clusters as E and F but shown in inverted grayscale. (G) Quantification of stage 10 migration defects in c306Gal4 (magenta) and fruitlessGal4 (purple) driving the indicated transgenes. Each dot represents the average of >24 egg chambers (n=3 independent experiments). Error bars=SEM. (H-H") A mosaic border cell cluster composed of some control cells (RFP+, which can be dZIP7+/+ or dZIP7-/+, magenta, H') and one homozygous dZIP7 mutant cell (RFP-, outlined). Polar cells (p) express higher levels of RFP compared to outer border cells. Xbp1::EGFP (green, H") is a marker for ER stress. DNA is in blue. (I-I") Anti-PDI antibody staining (magenta) reveals that clones of cells expressing dZIP7RNAi and GFPnls exhibit ER expansion. (J-J") Mosaic clones expressing dZIP7RNAi and dZIP7::V5 and RFP (magenta) show similar PDI staining as neighboring wild type cells. Scale bars=20µm.

2. dZIP7 is limiting for ERAD

To address whether ER stress inhibits migration, we expressed a misfolded

rhodopsin protein, Rh1^{G69D}, known to induce ER stress. ^{68,69} Misfolded rhodopsin

accumulates in the ER and causes retinal degeneration in flies and humans. 69–72

We found that Rh1^{G69D} accumulated to high levels intracellularly in border cells,

induced ER stress, and blocked their migration (Figures 2A-2E). Similarly, RNAi

against the protein chaperone HSC70-3, which is known to cause ER stress,

inhibited border cell migration in 92% of egg chambers (n=3 independent

experiments). Thus, ER stress caused by unrelated mechanisms - either loss of

dZIP7, expression of a misfolded protein, or inhibition of a chaperone – correlates

with impaired motility.

Since loss of dZIP7 caused ER stress, we wondered if dZIP7 overexpression might suppress ER stress, so we co-expressed Rh1^{G69D} and dZIP7::V5 in border cells. Interestingly, dZIP7::V5 expression restored normal border cell migration (Figures 2B and 2C), reduced ER stress (Figures 2B and 2D) and virtually

eliminated Rh1^{G69D} protein (Figures 2B and 2E). Together, these results suggest that dZIP7 is a limiting factor for degrading misfolded Rh1, which is known to be degraded by ERAD ²³⁻²⁵, though a role for ZIP7 in ERAD has not previously been described.

If ZIP7 enhances ERAD, the proteasome inhibitor MG132 should block the ability of dZIP7 overexpression to promote Rh1^{G69D} degradation. In the absence of MG132, ZIP7 overexpression virtually eliminated Rh1^{G69D} protein (Figures 2B and 2E). In contrast, MG132 largely prevented the ability of ZIP7 to promote Rh1^{G69D} degradation (Figures 2F-2H). MG132 also prevented dZIP7-mediated rescue of the Rh1^{G69D} border cell migration defect (Figure 2G compared to Figure 2B). If ZIP7 normally promotes migration by promoting ERAD, then inhibiting ERAD should block migration. So we inhibited expression of the ERAD component known as Ubiquitin fusion-degradation 1-like (Ufd1), which is known to be required for degradation of Rh1^{G69D}. Ufd RNAi also inhibited border cell migration (Figure 2I). We conclude that ZIP7 likely promotes ERAD.

Misfolded rhodopsin is ubiquitinated by ER membrane-localized ubiquitin ligases (HRD1 and SORDD1/2), extracted from the ER membrane via the p97 chaperone TER94, and degraded by the proteasome (Figure 3A). ^{35,37} Our data described above implicate ZIP7 and cytosolic Zn²⁺ as limiting for this process. To investigate which step of the ERAD process requires dZIP7, we used an antibody that recognizes ubiquitinated proteins to compare wild type, dZIP7-overexpressing, and dZIP7 RNAi cells. One hypothesis was that dZIP7 might provide Zn²⁺ to ubiquitin ligases such as Hrd1 and SORDD1/2, which are Zn²⁺-binding proteins that

reside in the ER membrane (Figure 3A). If this were true, we might expect dZIP7 overexpression to increase - and dZIP7 RNAi to decrease - the abundance of polyubiquitinated proteins (PUBs). However, we observed the opposite effect. dZIP7 RNAi increased polyubiquitinated protein abundance (Figures 3B, 3B') compared to the lacZ control (Figures 3C, #C' and S3A-S3B'). Conversely, dZIP7 overexpression essentially eliminated detectable polyubiquitinated proteins (Figures 3D and 3E). We also found that Rh1^{G69D} expression increased the accumulation of PUBs compared to the control (Figures S3A-B' and D), and ZIP7 overexpression suppressed the effect (Figures S3C, S3C', and S3D). Since PUBs accumulated in the absence of dZIP7, we conclude that ZIP7 functions downstream of ubiquitination to enhance ERAD.

dZIP7 reduced the abundance of polyubiquitinated proteins suggesting that it might be required instead for deubiquitination. There are many deubiquitinating enzymes (DUBs), but Rpn11 stood out as a top candidate. Whereas deubiquitination by some DUBs can rescue proteins from degradation, deubiquitination by Rpn11 is an essential prerequisite for entry of client proteins into the proteasome core and thus, like dZIP7, is essential for misfolded protein degradation (Figure 3A). ⁷³ Furthermore, unlike most DUBs, Rpn11 requires Zn²⁺ for catalysis ^{74–76}. In fact, Rpn11 is the only Zn²⁺-requiring DUB implicated in ERAD. ⁷⁷ *In vitro*, when ubiquitinated substrates and the 26S proteasome assemble into complexes, chelating Zn²⁺ inactivates Rpn11. Addition of Zn²⁺ is sufficient to reactivate Rpn11 and stimulate deubiquitination ⁷⁴. Since dZIP7 transports Zn²⁺ to the cytosol ¹⁰ and promotes loss of ubiquitinated proteins and degradation of Rh1^{G69D}, we hypothesized that dZIP7 might be limiting for Rpn11 activity.

In vitro, when Rpn11 is activated by addition of Zn^{2+} but the 20S core proteases are blocked, deubiquitinated substrates stall and accumulate. ⁷⁴ So we tested the effect of ZIP7 overexpression in the presence of MG132. We observed that ZIP7 still stimulated deubiquitination (Figures 3F-3H). Together with the observation that ZIP7 overexpression failed to degrade Rh1^{G69D} in the presence of MG132 (Figures 2F-2H), this result supports the idea that ZIP7 enhances deubiquitination of misfolded proteins upstream of 20S proteasomal degradation, possibly by providing Zn²⁺ to Rpn11.

If ZIP7 promotes Rpn11-mediated deubiquitination, an Rpn11 inhibitor should block the ability of dZIP7 to enhance deubiquitination of misfolded proteins. To test this prediction, we used the potent and selective Rpn11 inhibitor capzimin, which blocks the Zn²⁺ within the Rpn11 catalytic site. ⁷⁸ Capzimin largely prevented the effects of ZIP7 on deubiquitination (Figures 3I-3K'). Rpn11 RNAi also caused a severe border cell migration defect (Figure S3E). We conclude that dZIP7 enhances the obligatory Zn²⁺- and Rpn11-dependent deubiquitination of misfolded proteins prior to proteasomal degradation.



Figure 2: dZIP7 enhances proteasomal degradation of Rh1^{G69D}. (A) Stage 10 egg chamber expressing Rh1^{G69D} (magenta) and the ER stress sensor Xbp1::EGFP (green) in border cells using c306Gal4. Rh1^{G69D} accumulation induced ER stress and blocked migration. (B-D) Co-expressing dZip7 rescued migration (B-C) and reduced Xbp1::EGFP (B-D) and Rh1^{G69D} (B-E). (C) Each dot represents one experiment (n>17 clusters). Error bars=SEM. (D) Each dot represents an individual border cell. Error bars=95% confidence intervals. (E) Each dot represents one experiment (n>17 clusters). Error bars=95% confidence intervals. (F-H) Stage 10 egg chambers expressing misfolded Rh1^{G69D} in border cells (insets) treated with 10µM of the MG132 proteasome inhibitor for 5 hours and stained with an antibody against Rh1. dZip7 co-expression with Rh1^{G69D} did not reduce Rh1 protein levels in the presence of MG132 showing that the dZIP7-mediated degradation of Rh1^{G69D} is mediated by the proteasome and that dZIP7 functions upstream of the 20S core enzyme blocked by MG132. (I) Knocking down the ERAD component Ufd1 in border cells causes migration defects. Each dot represents one experiment (n>30 clusters). Error bars=95% confidence intervals. *P≤0.05, ** P≤0.01, *** P≤0.001. Scale bars=20µm.

3. ZIP7-mediated Zn2+ transport is limiting for ERAD in Drosophila

ZIP7 resides in the ER membrane and transports Zn²⁺ from the ER to the cytosol

^{10,21}. To test whether the Zn²⁺ transporter activity of dZIP7 is important for border cell

migration, we introduced point mutations, H315A and H344A, which replace histidine residues that are required for Zn²⁺ transport ⁷⁹ (Figure 4A, purple) and are conserved between ZIP7 and a more distant family member from Arabidopsis IRT1 (Figure S4A). As controls, we engineered dZIP7^{H187A} and dZIP7^{H183A} mutants (Figure 4A, green), which are not located in the ZIP7 core transmembrane domains involved in Zn²⁺ transport and are predicted not to affect transport. ⁷⁹ We generated transgenic flies expressing the mutants under Gal4/UAS control and included a V5 tag so that we could monitor protein abundance and localization. We then coexpressed each of these RNAi-resistant transgenes with dZIP7 RNAi and evaluated protein expression and border cell migration. All the proteins were stably expressed and correctly localized to the ER (Figures 4B and 4C and S4H and S4I). The point mutations predicted not to disrupt Zn²⁺ transport, dZIP7^{H187A} and dZIP7^{H183A}, rescued border cell migration to nearly wild type levels whereas neither dZIP7^{H344A} nor dZIP7^{H315A} provided significant rescue (Figures 4B and 4C and S4H and S4I), as quantified in Figure 4D.

In ZIP7 knockdown cells, membrane proteins, such as Notch and EGFR, accumulate abnormally in the ER ⁹. We also observed this in clones of border cells expressing dZIP7 RNAi (Figures S5A and S5B'). In Drosophila follicle cells, as in imaginal disc cells, the effect is specific to some but not all membrane proteins. For example, E-cadherin does not accumulate abnormally in dZIP7 RNAi-expressing cells (Figures S5C and S5C' and ⁹).

To test whether Zn²⁺ transport is essential to prevent this accumulation, we assessed Notch and EGFR staining in clones of ZIP7 RNAi cells co-expressing the

mutant forms of ZIP7, compared to neighboring wild type cells within the same cluster as an internal control (Figures 4E-4J and S4J-S4M'). the Zn²⁺-transport-proficient proteins (dZIP7^{H183A} and dZIP7^{H187A}) exhibited similar levels of Notch and EGFR as wildtype cells in the same cluster (Figures 4E-F', 4I and 4J, and S4J-S4K'). By contrast, the Zn²⁺-transport-deficient proteins (dZIP7^{H344A} and dZIP7^{H315A}) failed to rescue and accumulated more Notch and EGFR than wild type cells of the same cluster (Figures 4G-J and S4L-M'). From these experiments, we conclude that Zn²⁺ transport is an essential function of dZIP7 in promoting ERAD.



Figure 3: dZIP7 enhances ERAD and promotes Rpn11-mediated

deubiquitination of proteins required for proteasome entry. (A) Schematic of proteasomal processing of misfolded proteins. (B-D') Representative images of stage 8 egg chambers stained with an antibody against ubiquitinated proteins (PUB, green in B-D, FIRE LUT in B'-D'). (E) Quantification of fluorescence intensity of PUB staining in control (lacZ), dZIP7 overexpression and dZIP7RNAi expressing border cells. (F-G') dZip7 overexpression reduced ubiquitinated protein levels in egg chambers treated with MG132 (10µM, 5 hours). Relative fluorescence intensity is
quantified in (H). (I-J') dZip7 overexpression does not prevent ubiquitinated protein buildup in egg chambers treated with Rpn11 inhibitor Capzimin (Czm, 20µM, 5 hours); this effect is quantified in (K). Dots represent individual border cell clusters. Error bars=95% confidence intervals. *** P≤0.001, **** P≤0.0001. Scale bars=20µm.

4. Zn2+ and ZIP7 are limiting for deubiquitination of proteasome client proteins in

human cells

ZIP7 is nearly ubiquitously expressed in cells from organisms as diverse as plants and animals ²⁰. Our results, combined with the observations that the proteasome is highly abundant ⁷³ whereas cytosolic $[Zn^{2+}]_{free}$ is extremely low (~100pM - 1 nM) ¹⁰, suggested that Zn²⁺ might be rate limiting for proteasome activity, particularly when cells are stressed. So, we tested the ability of a Zn²⁺ ionophore, pyrithione (an organic salt of zinc capable of permeating cell membranes) ¹⁰ to enhance deubiquitination of proteins in human cells.

This ionophore has previously been shown to rescue ER stress in ZIP7deficient HeLa cells ¹⁰, indicating that an important function of ZIP7 is to increase cytosolic Zn²⁺ (rather than decreasing it in the ER). So, we incubated HeLa cells with MG132 to induce ER stress and increase the abundance of polyubiquitinated proteins (Figures 4K and 4L). We then tested the effect of the Zn²⁺ ionophore. The added Zn²⁺ reduced the accumulation of polyubiquitinated proteins in the MG132treated cells (Figures 4K and 4L). We conclude that cytosolic Zn²⁺ is limiting for proteasomal degradation of misfolded proteins in cells with ER stress.

To test whether overexpression of human ZIP7 could enhance protein deubiquitination in HeLa cells as it does in border cells, we generated HeLa cells expressing doxycycline-inducible ZIP7 (Figure S4N). Inhibition of the proteasome with MG132 increased the abundance of ubiquitinated proteins and dox-induced ZIP7 overexpression significantly reduced that effect (Figures 4M and 4N). We conclude that in Drosophila and human cells, ZIP7 provides limiting Zn²⁺ for deubiquitination of proteasome client proteins.





second transmembrane domain while H315A and H344A are within the highly conserved HELP domain and CHEXPHEXGD motif on the fourth and fifth transmembrane domains required for Zn2+ transport. (B-C) Co-localization of V5tagged, RNAi-resistant dZIP7 mutants with the ER marker PDI (green) in border cells. (D) Quantification of incomplete migration at stage 10 in egg chambers expressing dZIP7RNAi with the indicated mutant forms. N=3 independent experiments. Error bars=SEM. (E-H') Mosaic expression of dZIP7RNAi together with the indicated mutant forms of dZIP7 marked by RFPnIs (magenta) and stained for Notch or EGFR (green). Scale bars=20 µm. Quantification of the fold change of Notch (I) and EGFR (J) expression in dZIP7 mutants compared to control cells.(K) Representative western blot on HeLa cell protein extract probed for polyubiquitinated protein and GAPDH. Cells were treated with/without proteasome inhibitor MG132 and zinc pyrithione (ZnPyr), a zinc ionophore. Treatments from left to right: DMSO, 500nM MG132, 500nM MG132 + 1µM ZnPyr, 500nM ZnPyr. (L) Adding ZnPyr to MG132-treated cells reduces polyubiquitinated protein levels. N= 4 experiments. (M) Western blot on HeLa cells with DOX-inducible ZIP7 that were treated with/without doxycycline and with/without MG132 and probed for polyubiguitinated protein and GAPDH. (N). ZIP7 overexpression reduces polyubiquitinated protein in HeLa cells treated with MG132. N= 4 experiments. Error bars= standard deviation. *P≤0.05, **P≤0.01, ****P≤0.0001.

5. ZIP7 is required to degrade misfolded Notch and EGFR whereas ER stress

independently inhibits Notch transcriptional responses

Notch and EGFR accumulate abnormally in the ER in ZIP7-deficient fly wing disc

cells ⁴⁹ and human cancer cells. ⁸⁰ We also observed abnormal accumulation of

Notch (Figures 5A, 5A' and S5A, A') and EGFR (Figures 5B, B' and S5B, B') but not

E-cadherin (Figures S5C and S5C') in dZIP7 knockdown follicle cell clones,

supporting the generality of the phenomenon. Accumulation of Notch and EGFR

following ZIP7 knockdown or inhibition in flies and mammalian cells has previously

been attributed to a defect in protein trafficking ^{9,28}. However, our results implicate

defective ERAD as the likely cause of abnormal intracellular Notch and EGFR in

ZIP7 k.d. cells.

Interestingly, neither Notch (Figures 5C and 5C') nor EGFR (Figures 5D and

5D') accumulated abnormally in Rh1^{G69D}-expressing follicle cells, including border

cells. Yet, both ZIP7 knockdown cells (Figures 5E and 5 E') and Rh1^{G69D}-expressing cells (Figures 5G and 5G') exhibited reduced Notch transcriptional responses (Figures 5F and 5H). We conclude that dZIP7 knockdown causes two independent effects on Notch: accumulation of misfolded protein in the ER due to reduced ERAD and inhibition of Notch transcriptional activity, presumably as a consequence of the ER stress response. ^{81–83}



Figure 5: dZIP7 knockdown results in Notch & EGFR accumulation and reduced Notch transcriptional activity. (A-B') Intracellular Notch (A, A') and EGFR (B, B') accumulated in epithelial follicle cell clones expressing dZIP7RNAi (GFP+, green) relative to neighboring wild type cells. (C-D') Mosaic clones of follicle cells expressing Rh1G69D and GFP. Rh1G69D expression does not cause accumulation of Notch (C, C') or EGFR (D, D') relative to wild type cells. (E-H) Notch transcriptional activity visualized with a Notch responsive element reporter (white). (E-F) Notch in dZIP7RNAi expressing cells (GFP+) compared to neighboring wild

type (GFP-) cells. (G-H) Notch in Rh1G69D- expressing cells (GFP+) compared to wild type cells (GFP-). **** P≤0.0001. Scale bars=20µm.

6. *dZIP7* overexpression prevents retinal degeneration caused by Rh1G69D The observations that dZIP7 overexpression is sufficient to degrade Rh1^{G69D}, reduce ER stress, and rescue border cell migration and the ubiquity of ZIP7 and proteasomes suggested that dZIP7 overexpression might also be effective at suppressing retinal degeneration due to folding-defective rhodopsin. To test this hypothesis, we co-expressed UAS-dZIP7::V5 with UAS-Rh1^{G69D} in fly photoreceptor cells using GMR-Gal4. Eye morphology was normal in flies expressing dZIP7 alone (Figures 6A, 6B and 6G) whereas Rh1^{G69D} causes severe disruption of eye morphology compared to controls ^{63,68–70,72} (Figures 6C, 6D and 6G). Co-expression of Rh1^{G69D} and dZIP7 fully rescued eye morphology in the majority of flies examined (Figures 6E, 6F and 6G).

To determine whether the mechanism of dZIP7 overexpression was the same in photoreceptor cells as border cells, we stained eye discs from third instar larvae with an antibody that labels all neuronal nuclei (Elav) and an antibody against Rh1. Rhodopsin is normally not expressed in larval photoreceptor cells so any Rh1 detected Rh1^{G69D} expressed from GMR-Gal4. Rh1 was abundantly expressed in the cytoplasm of photoreceptor cells in GMR-Gal4;UAS-Rh1G^{69D};UAS-lacZ discs (Figures 6H and 6H'), whereas it was nearly undetectable in the majority of GMR-Gal4;UAS-Rh1^{G69D};UAS-dZIP7 discs (Figures 6I-6J). We conclude that dZIP7 overexpression promotes the degradation of Rh1^{G69D} in photoreceptors as it does in border cells, demonstrating the generality of the effect in disparate cell types.

To test whether dZIP7 overexpression could restore visual function, we carried out electroretinogram (ERG) recordings, which measures the summed responses of all retinal cells to light. Control flies display a corneal negative receptor potential upon turning on a light stimulus, which quickly decays to baseline upon termination of the light (Figure 6K). The large maintained component of the ERG results principally from activation of the phototransduction cascade. The on- and offtransient responses, which are nearly coincident with the initiation and cessation of the light stimulus (Figure 6K), depends on synaptic transmission from the photoreceptor cells to postsynaptic cells in the optic lobes. Expression of Rh1^{G69D} in photoreceptor cells greatly diminished the amplitude of the ERG, and eliminated the on- and off-transients (Figures 6L and S6). Of note, overexpression of dZIP7 in Rh1^{G69D} photoreceptor cells restored a normal ERG, including a full receptor potential and synaptic transmission, as evidenced by the on- and off-transients (Figures 6M and S6). As a control, we found that expression of dZIP7 alone in photoreceptor cells had no measurable adverse effects on the ERG (Figure 6N), as quantified in Figures 6O and S6. These data demonstrate that over-expression of dZIP7 prevents the deleterious impact of Rh1^{G69D} on the response of retinal cells to light without side effects.



Figure 6: dZIP7 overexpression prevents Rh1^{G69D} retinal degeneration. (A, C, E) Representative light photomicrographs of retinal morphology. (B, D, F) DIC images of retinal imprint morphology. (G) Quantification of number of flies with rough eye. dZIP7 overexpression allows ~70% of flies to develop with normal eyes. Each dot represents an average of >10 flies observed in each experiment. (H-I') Larval eye discs expressing Rh1^{G69D} stained with antibodies against photoreceptors (Elav, magenta) and Rh1 (green). (J) dZIP7 expression significantly reduces Rh1^{G69D} protein accumulation. (K-N) Representative ERG recordings of one-week-old flies. (O) Quantification of ERG recordings. dZIP7 co-expression with Rh1^{G69D} returns ERG amplitude to control levels. Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals. *P≤0.05, ** P≤0.01, **** P≤0.0001.

E. DISCUSSION

1. A model for dZIP7 function: Zn²⁺ transport from the ER to the cytosol is limiting for

ERAD and mitigation of ER stress

dZIP7 is a conserved protein that goes by names including ZRT1 in yeast, IRT1 in

plants, dZIP7 or Catsup in Drosophila, and SLC39a7/Zip7/Ke4 in mammals. While

many studies come to a common conclusion that loss or inhibition of ZIP7 disrupts ER homeostasis in cells from plants to flies and humans ^{10,20,42,43,80,84}, the mechanism has been unclear.²⁰ Moreover it has been unclear whether the disparate phenotypes caused by ZIP7 knockdown, which include defects in intestinal selfrenewal, B cell differentiation, cell motility and survival amongst others, have a common underlying cause or represent pleiotropic activities of the ZIP7 protein. The data presented here provide evidence for an unanticipated and possibly unifying mechanism. Our data support a model in which dZIP7 promotes ERAD and prevents ER stress by providing free Zn²⁺ to enhance the catalytic activity of the Rpn11 DUB in the proteasome lid (see graphical abstract). This role for dZIP7 is critical since free Zn²⁺ is present at exceedingly low intracellular levels ¹⁰, and therefore could be limiting. In the absence of ZIP7, misfolded/unfolded proteins accumulate and cause ER stress. Although Rpn11 is a top candidate for ZIP7-provided Zn²⁺, our experiments cannot rule out that other Zn²⁺ binding proteins may contribute to the beneficial effects of ZIP7. For example, the chaperone p97 extracts misfolded and ubiquitinated proteins from the ER and transfers them to the 26S proteasome, and one subunit of p97, Npl4, is a Zn²⁺ finger protein. Our experiments do not rule out the possibility that ZIP7 promotes deubiquitination by enhancing p97, in addition to, or instead of Rpn11 activity.

It is striking that dZIP7 overexpression is sufficient to enhance proteasomal degradation of misfolded proteins, including Rh1^{G69D}, preventing the harmful effects of ER stress including blindness. In contrast to earlier work that suggested that ZIP7 primarily promotes trafficking of membrane proteins such as Notch and EGFR ^{49,80},

our results show that release of Zn²⁺ from the ER to the cytosol via ZIP7 is limiting for ERAD.

We favor the model that the step in ERAD that is most sensitive to Zn^{2+} is deubiquitination of client proteins by Rpn11 and/or p97-mediated transfer of misfolded proteins to the proteasome. ^{74,75} Our *in vivo* genetic and pharmacological studies are concordant with *in vitro* biochemistry. Rpn11 requires Zn^{2+} to deubiquitinate client proteins. ^{74–76,78} This is an essential step so that the client protein can enter into the 20S proteasome for degradation by trypsin, chymotrypsin, and caspase-like endoproteases. Rpn11 also enhances proteasomal degradation by allowing ubiquitin to be recycled. Worden et al ⁷⁴ were able to assemble a complex *in vitro* composed of a ubiquitinated substrate and the 26S proteasome, including Rpn11. In the presence of a Zn^{2+} chelator, the complex assembles but Rpn11 is catalytically inactive, so ubiquitinated substrates accumulate. Upon addition of Zn^{2+} , Rpn11 deubiquitinates the client protein. In the presence of the 20S protease inhibitor epoxomicin, Rpn11 deubiquitinates the client but it is not degraded, so deubiquitinated protein accumulates.

We observe remarkably similar effects by manipulating dZIP7 *in vivo* as Worden et al observed by manipulating Zn^{2+} *in vitro*. ⁷⁴ In the absence of dZIP7, ubiquitinated proteins accumulate, whereas upon overexpression of dZIP7 in the presence of MG132, deubiquitinated substrate proteins (e.g. Rh1^{G69D}) accumulate. It is reasonable to propose that cytosolic free Zn^{2+} could be rate-limiting because proteasomes are abundant, whereas cytosolic free Zn^{2+} is vanishingly rare at ~1 nM ¹⁰, which is ~100-fold less than the typical free cytosolic [Ca²⁺]. We propose that

ZIP7 provides rate-limiting Zn^{2+} to p97 and/or Rpn11, and thus that the level of ZIP7 determines a cell's capacity to degrade misfolded proteins. In support of this idea and the generality of the mechanism proposed here, we found that increasing intracellular Zn^{2+} enhanced deubiquitination of proteins in a human cell line in the presence of MG132.

Why is ZIP7-mediated Zn^{2+} transport dispensable for ubiquitinating misfolded proteins even though the E3 ubiquitin ligases that catalyze that reaction are Zn^{2+} binding proteins? In contrast to Rpn11, which can fold and assemble into proteasome/substrate complexes even in the presence of a Zn^{2+} chelator, Zn^{2+} is a structural element of the RING finger domains of the ubiquitin ligases. We suspect that the ligases would fail to fold in its absence and therefore likely have a high affinity for Zn^{2+} .

Despite the fact that Zn^{2+} is the second most abundant divalent cation in cells, free Zn^{2+} is exceptionally rare in the cytosol because nearly all Zn^{2+} is bound to proteins. While an essential trace element, excess cytosolic Zn^{2+} can be toxic ⁸⁵, yet ZIP7 overexpression did not cause detectable harm either to follicle cells in the ovary or to photoreceptor cells in the eye. This suggests that the Zn^{2+} transported to the cytosol via ZIP7 might predominantly exert its effects locally near the ER. ZIP7 may not directly bind to the ERAD machinery though because it was not detected in an extensive proteomic analysis. ⁸⁶ The human genome encodes 24 Zn^{2+} transporters, 14 of which belong to the ZIP family which move Zn^{2+} into the cytoplasm from outside the cell or from inside an organelle while 10 are members of the ZnT family which transport Zn^{2+} out of the cell or into organelles. ^{87,88} The large sizes of these families are consistent with the idea that local Zn²⁺ sources may be important for promoting necessary Zn²⁺-dependent processes without increasing global levels, which would be toxic.

2. Biomedical implications of the role of ZIP7 in ERAD

Our finding that dZIP7 overexpression alleviates ER stress and cellular death due to Rh1^{G69D} expression has some general biomedical implications. Dominant mutations in rhodopsin that impair folding and cause accumulation in the ER cause retinal degeneration in human patients ⁷¹, for which there is no effective prevention or therapy. Over-expression of proteins that enhance ERAD is a promising therapeutic strategy. Additionally, toxic protein aggregates have been proposed to kill neurons by inhibiting ERAD in numerous neurodegenerative diseases including Huntington's, Altzheimer's, Parkinson's, frontotemporal dementia, and others, even when the toxic protein is not localized in the ER. ^{89,90} Thus, strategies to enhance ERAD may be useful in treating multiple degenerative diseases.

The suppression of ER stress and border cell migration by dZIP7 overexpression is consistent with the observation that ZIP7 is over-expressed in numerous cancers where it promotes survival, proliferation and migration and correlates with disease progression, invasion, and metastasis. ^{26,34,35,59} A ZIP7 inhibitor was identified in a screen for drugs to treat Notch-dependent cancers, based on the model that ZIP7 is important for Notch trafficking ⁸⁰. We show that ER stress impairs Notch transcriptional activity independent of any trafficking defect because Rh1^{G69D} inhibits Notch signaling without abnormal Notch or EGFR protein

accumulation. Precisely how ER stress or the UPR inhibits Notch signaling is not yet clear, but the observation that a pharmacological inhibitor of ZIP7 was identified as a suppressor of Notch signaling by the Notch intracellular domain (NICD) in cultured U2OS osteosarcoma cells ⁸⁰ suggests that there is a deeply conserved requirement for ZIP7 for Notch transcriptional activity. Nolin et al ⁸⁰ showed that ZIP7 inhibition causes accumulation of full length Notch and a decrease in the NICD, and concluded that Notch activation by proteolysis was likely perturbed upon inhibition of ZIP7. An alternative interpretation is that full-length Notch accumulates in the ER lumen due to inhibition of ERAD, and that the NICD activity is inhibited by the global ER stress response.

Our results suggest that ZIP7 inhibitors might be effective against cancers that rely especially heavily on proteasomes. Proteasome inhibitors such as bortezomib are approved for the treatment of B cell malignancies including multiple myeloma and mantle cell lymphoma ⁹¹. Our results suggest that ZIP7 inhibitors might be repurposed to treat those cancers as well, especially considering that resistance typically develops against a single therapeutic agent. Moreover, by inhibiting ERAD specifically rather than all proteasomes generally, ZIP7 inhibition may be less toxic than bortezomib. Interestingly, hypomorphic mutations in ZIP7 cause a B cell deficiency due to defects in B cell differentiation in human patients ⁹². Although the mechanism underlying this phenotype is unknown, our results implicate ZIP7 in the UPR, and mutations that compromise the UPR also cause B cell deficiency due to defective B cell differentiation. So, the results presented here suggest a possible link between these otherwise disparate observations. B cell

development appears to depend upon a functional UPR and ER stress response, perhaps to ensure resilience to the natural ER stress B cells experience when they secrete large quantities of antibody.

Finally, the similarities in dZIP7 functions and phenotypes across disparate cells, tissues, and organisms suggests that the border cell system offers an excellent model for deciphering the fundamental and conserved effects of this protein *in vivo*.

3. Limitations of the Study

The data do not currently distinguish whether Zn²⁺ is limiting only for Rpn11 activity or also for Npl4, which is a zinc finger domain protein and subunit of the p97 chaperone complex. The data also do not currently exclude the possibility that ZIP7 promotes border cell migration through a mechanism other than promoting ERAD, such as transit through the ER or protein folding within the ER, though the data are consistent with the model that a primary and general function of ZIP7 is to stimulate ERAD by providing Zn²⁺ to ER-associated proteasomes. Further work will be required to determine if the ZIP7-mediated Zn²⁺ ions remain in the local vicinity of the ER, or diffuse to activate proteasomes throughout the cell. Whether ZIP7 overexpression can prevent retinitis pigmentosa in mammals including humans remains to be tested. Whether ZIP7 overexpression can prevent neurodegenerative diseases other than retinitis pigmentosa also remains to be investigated.

F. SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURES



Figure S1, related to Figure 1: dZIP7 functions in migratory border cells. (A-A") An egg chamber with homozygous dZip7 mutant cells (GFP-). Both polar cells (p) and two border cells (b) are mutant. (B-B") An egg chamber in which all outer border cells are GFP-/- (homozygous dZip7 mutant). (C) Migration distance expressed as a percentage of the migration path for mosaic border cell clusters as a function of the proportion of homozygous mutant cells in each cluster. (D) High magnification view showing the spatial distribution of dZip7+ (GFP+) and dZip7-/- (GFP-/-) cells in a migrating cluster. (E) Quantification of the percentage of dZip7+ vs dZip7-/- border cells in the front, side, or back of the border cell cluster showing that dZip7-/- cells are more likely to occupy a rear position. "p" indicated polar cells, "b" indicated border cells, green labels control cells, yellow labels mutant cells. ** P≤0.01, *** P≤0.001. Scale bars=20 μ m.



Figure S2, related to Figure 1: dZIP7 localizes to the ER. (A, B) dZip7::GFP grayscale single channel corresponding to Figure 1A. (C-G) High magnification of a border cell cluster showing the localization of overexpressed dZip7::V5 (yellow), anti-PDI staining for ER (green), phalloidin (magenta), and Hoechst (blue). (H-J) 2-dimensional intensity histograms showing localization of dZip7::V5 relative to ER, F-actin, and DNA. The colocalization regression Pearson's coefficient is displayed in the upper right corner. (K) Comparison of Pearson's coefficients (average of 4 border cell clusters). ** P value< 0.01. (L-P) High magnification of a border cell cluster

expressing dZip7::GFP under the control of endogenous regulatory sequences (green), ER (PDI, yellow), F-actin (phalloidin, magenta) and DNA (Hoechst, blue). (Q-T) 2-dimensional intensity histograms showing colocalization and Pearson's coefficient for dZip7::GFP relative to ER, F-actin, nuclei, as well as ER relative to F-actin. Scale bars=20 µm.



Figure S3, related to Figure 3: dZIP7 promotes deubiquitination of misfolded proteins including Rh1G69D. (A-C') Representative images of stage 8 egg chambers stained with an antibody against ubiquitinated proteins (PUB). Scale bars= 20μ m. (D) Quantification of fluorescence intensity of ubiquitinated proteins. Expressing Rh1G69D causes buildup of ubiquitinated proteins compared to the control, but this effect is suppressed by co-expressing dZip7. Dots represent individual border cell clusters. (E) Rpn11 knockdown significantly impairs border cell migration. Each dot represents an experiment of n>15 border cell clusters). Error bars represent the 95% confidence intervals. *P \leq 0.05, ** P \leq 0.01.

Α				TM2 183	187		
Catsup ZIP7 IRT1	157 160 74	- <mark>NS</mark> EAMKP S <mark>NS</mark> PRHRS DGN	RLKVLLAFASG ILQILLSFASG IFTIIKCFASG	GLLGDAFL <mark>H</mark> LII GLLGDAFLHLII IILG <mark>T</mark> GFMHVLI	P <mark>H</mark> ATHPHSHGEH PHALEPHSH PDSFE <mark>MLS</mark> S	IGHDHGHDHHHH	HDGEE-H HTLEQ-P ICLEENP
Catsup ZIP7 IRT1	215 205 115	E <mark>HGHSH</mark> D- G <mark>HGHSH</mark> SG W <mark>H</mark> KFP	MSIGLWV QGPILSVGLWV FSGFLAM	TM3 L <mark>CGIIAFLSVER</mark> LSGIVAFLVVER LSGIITL-AIDS	KLVRILK KFVRHVK MATS <mark>L</mark> YTSKNF	GGHGGHGH GGHG-HSH VGIMPHG-HGH	SHGAPKP GHGHAHS GHGPAND
Catsup ZIP7 IRT1	262 256 166	KPV HTRGSHGH VTL	PAKKKS GRQERSTKEKQ PIKEDD	SDKEDS SSEEEEKETRGV SSN	GDGDKPAK /QKRRGGSTVPK	PAKIKSKKPEA DGPVRPQNAE 44	EPEG-EV EKRGLDL -QLL-RY
Catsup ZIP7 IRT1	302 316 184	EISGYLNI RVSGYLNI RV <mark>I</mark> AMVLE	AADFAHNFTDG AADI AHNFTDG LGI IVHSVVIG HELP Dor	LAIGASYLAG <mark>NS LAIGASFRGGRO LSLGATSDTCTI nain</mark>	SIGIVTTITILI GLGILTTMTVLI IKGLIAALCE CHE	HEVPHE I GDFA HEVPHEVGDFA HQMFEGMGLGC	ILI <mark>K</mark> SGC ILVQSGC CILQ <mark>AEY</mark>
B dZIP7RN/	Ai C	+WT dZIP7	D +dZIP7 ^{H3}	B15A E +dZIP7	7H344A F +dZ	IP7 ^{H183A} G +(dZIP7 ^{H187A}
H H187A		ZIP7RNA: IP7H187A	J' Notch	L dZIP7RNA; dZIP7H315A	L' Notch	N Dox-In ZIP7-H DOX - ZIP7-HA	ducible A HeLa + -50
H315A		ZIP7RNAi: IP7H187A	K' EGFR	M dZIP7RNAi; dZIP7H315A	M' EGFR	ZIP7	-45

Figure S4, related to Figure 4: Zn2+ transport is required for ZIP7 function. (A) Histidine to alanine mutations predicted to disrupt Zn2+ transport (red) or not (green) indicated on the sequence alignment between plant IRT1, human ZIP7, and Drosophila dZIP7 (Catsup). (B-G) Images of border cell clusters with C306-Gal4 driving dZIP7 RNAi and Xbp1-GFP. (B) ZIP7 RNAi induces the ER stress sensor Xbp1 (green). (C) Wild type ZIP7 rescues ER stress. (D, E) Mutations predicted to disrupt Zn2+ transport block rescue. (F, G) Mutations predicted not to disrupt Zn2+ transport do not block rescue. (H-I) Co-localization of V5-tagged, RNAi-resistant dZIP7 mutants with the ER marker PDI (green) in border cells. (J-M') Mosaic expression of dZIP7RNAi together with the indicated mutant forms of dZIP7 marked by RFPnIs (magenta) and stained for Notch or EGFR (green). (N) Western blot of HeLa cells expressing doxycycline-inducible HA-tagged ZIP7. Scale bar= 20µM



Figure S5, related to Figure 5: dZIP7 knockdown causes ER accumulation of Notch and EGFR but not Ecadherin. (A-A') dZIP7RNAi-expressing clones (GFP+, green) accumulate intracellular Notch protein in border cells relative to neighboring wild type cells. (B, B') Accumulation of EGFR (magenta) in dZIP7RNAi-expressing border cells. (C, C') c306Gal4>dZip7RNAi reduces dZip7::GFP expression but does not cause E-cadherin (magenta) intracellular accumulation. Scale bars=20µm.



Figure S6, related to Figure 6: dZIP7 co-expression with Rh1G69D returns ERG amplitude to control levels. (A-B) Quantification of ERG recordings of response to off transient (A) and on transient (B) light. Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals. ** $P \le 0.01$, *** $P \le 0.001$, **** $P \le 0.0001$.

III. INVESTIGATING ZIP7 IN CELL BIOLOGY & DISEASE

A. ZIP7 IN NEURODEGENERATIVE DISEASE & AGING

1. ZIP7 prevents neurodegeneration caused by Aβ42 & VAPB in Drosophila

ZIP7 enhances ERAD to promote degradation of Rh1^{G69D}, a protein that misfolds and accumulates, causing ER stress and cell death (Fig. 2,3). ZIP7 overexpression prevented Rh1^{G69D}-induced neurodegeneration in the fly retina (Fig. 6). Abnormal protein accumulation is a hallmark of many neurodegenerative diseases, and flies are a fantastic model for genetic analysis of protein aggregation ⁹³ ⁹⁴ ⁹⁵. Table 1 lists the human neurodegenerative disease-associated genes that have been studied in flies and are commercially available as UAS lines. Because protein aggregation and ER stress are common features of neurodegenerative diseases, we decided to test whether ZIP7 could prevent neurodegeneration caused by other disease-associated proteins.

<u>Disease</u>	<u>Gene (UAS Lines)</u>			
Alzheimer's Disease	APH1A & APH1B (2), APP (39), APLP1 & APLP2 (11), BACE1 (2), HSD17B10/ERAB (3), MARK1/2/3/4 (5), NCSTN (1), PSEN1/2 (9), PEN2/PSENEN (2), Tau (MAPT) (18)			
Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis	SOD1 (15), VAPB (3), TARDBP (15), ATXN2 (4), UBQLN2 (4), TAF15 (1), EWSR1 (1)			
Frontotemporal Dementia	Tau (MAPT) (18), TARDBP (15)			
Hereditary spastic paraplegias	L1CAM (4), SPG3A (3), KIF5A (1), REEP1 (5)			
Huntington Disease	HTT (68), HIP14 (1), General polyglutamine peptides (5)			
Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis	CTSD (1)			
Parkinson's Disease	SNCA (7), PARK2 (4), PINK1 (3), DJ1/PARK7 (2), VPS35 (1), GBA (3)			
Spinocerebellar ataxia	ATXN1 (5), ATXN2 (4), CACNA1A (5), General polyglutamine peptides (5)			

Table 1: Human neurodegenerative disease-associated genes that have been studied in flies.

We set up a screen to test whether ZIP7 expression could suppress or prevent photoreceptor degeneration caused by toxic proteins. We chose to screen rough eye phenotypes because they give a visual readout of neurodegeneration, and these experiments can be performed fairly quickly. We initially screened 6 disease-associated genes that have been shown to induce a rough eye phenotype in flies: A β 42, Tau, VAPB, TDP-43, Htt, and α -synuclein. We found that ZIP7 coexpression was able to prevent the rough eye phenotype caused by A β 42 (Fig. 7A) and dVAPB (Fig. 7B). However, ZIP7 did not prevent the rough eye phenotype caused by Tau, TDP-43, Htt, or α -synuclein.



Figure 7: dZIP7 prevents neurodegeneration in the fly retina caused by A β 42 and dVAP. (A-B) Quantification of the number of flies with rough eye phenotype when using GMR-Gal4 to express A β 42 (A) or dVAP (B) with and without dZIP7 co-expression. Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals. ** P≤0.01, **** P≤0.0001.

Interestingly, the identified proteins that ZIP7 rescues all misfold in the ER,

while the others misfold in the cytosol. This suggests that ZIP7 is particularly

important for suppressing the toxicity of ER-misfolding proteins. ZIP7 is an ER

protein required for ERAD, so it follows that ZIP7 would facilitate degradation of ER misfolded proteins. We are currently screening other disease-associated proteins in the fly eye for potential ZIP7 rescue, paying extra attention to those proteins that misfold in the ER. Future studies will be performed in disease-appropriate neurons to model more aspects of the human disease in flies.

2. ZIP7 extends lifespan in Drosophila

We found that ZIP7 enhances ERAD by providing rate-limiting zinc to Rpn11, facilitating deubiquitination and promoting proteasome activity. Proteasomal degradation is critical for mitigating toxic, misfolded protein accumulation and maintaining proteostasis. Interestingly, proteasome capacity is known to decline with age ⁹⁶. This is due to lower expression of proteasomal subunits, decreased proteasome assembly, and age-related diseases often involving toxic protein aggregates that congest degradation machinery. Expressing proteasomal subunits has been shown to extend lifespan in flies and C. elegans ⁹⁶. Additionally, fibroblasts derived from long-lived humans have higher proteasome activity levels compared to controls ⁹⁷. These studies imply that boosting proteasome activity may be the key to longevity.

Since ZIP7 potently enhanced proteasomal degradation of misfolded proteins, we asked whether ZIP7 had any effect on normal aging. Tonoki et al. found that Rpn11 overexpression in flies extended lifespan by enhancing proteasome capacity ⁵⁴. ZIP7 appears to enhance proteasome activity through activating Rpn11, so we thought ZIP7 could have a similar effect on lifespan. Using a driver expressed in all somatic cells, we found that ZIP7 knockdown reduced lifespan and ZIP7 overexpression extended lifespan by about 30% compared to the control (Fig. 8). Amazingly, overexpressing both ZIP7 and Rpn11 essentially doubled lifespan compared to control flies.



Figure 8: dZIP7 overexpression extends lifespan in flies. Da-Gal4 with a temperature-sensitive Gal4 repressor (Gal80^{ts}) was used to drive transgenes. Flies were grown at 18°C until pupation, then moved to 29°C for adulthood. Flies expressing a control UAS gene (lacZ, black) lived around 35 days. dZIP7 RNAi (pink) reduced lifespan to around 25 days. Overexpression of dZIP7 (blue) increased lifespan to around 50 days, and co-expressing dZIP7 and Rpn11 (green) extended lifespan to almost 60 days. *Data generated by Sreesankar Easwaran*

B. COLLABORATIONS

ZIP7 prevented Rh1^{G69D}-induced neurodegeneration in the fly model, so we decided

to expand our research into mammalian models of Retinitis pigmentosa (RP). RP is

a genetic disease where rod photoreceptors degenerate, eventually causing

blindness. RP is caused by mutations in the photoreceptor protein Rhodopsin

(RHO), and the most common mutation in North America is RHO^{P23H 98}.

Development of gene therapies targeting causative genes in RP is a promising area of therapeutic research.

We are collaborating with Dr. Mohamed Faynus in Dr. Dennis Clegg's lab at UC Santa Barbara to study ZIP7 in a human retinal organoid model of RP. RHO^{P23H} retinal organoids recapitulate many aspects of the disease, including age-dependent photoreceptor degeneration and induction of ER stress (Fig. 9). RHO^{P23H} organoids develop normally until around day 200 when their photoreceptors start to degenerate and lose normal morphology. We plan to test whether addition of a ZIP7 overexpression construct can slow of prevent this degeneration in RHO^{P23H} organoids. We are using adeno-associated viruses (AAV) to deliver the ZIP7 gene therapy to organoids as AAVs are already clinically approved for use in the eye ⁹⁸. We will add the ZIP7-AAV at different timepoints to RHO^{P23H} organoids to determine if: (1) ZIP7 overexpression can prevent photoreceptor degeneration and (2) the time at which ZIP7 needs to be overexpressed to treat disease. If these experiments work, we plan to test a ZIP7 gene therapy in a mouse model of RP.



Figure 9: RHO^{P23H} **retinal organoids degenerate and experience ER stress.** (A, B) H&E staining of sections of a wild type (A) and RhoP23H/+ (B) human retinal organoids at 300 days of differentiation. The rod outer segments (OS), outer nuclear layer (ONL) and inner nuclear layer (INL) are labeled in A. C) Quantification of the rod outer segment lengths. Each dot represents a measurement from one organoid.

D) Western blot showing induction of ER stress in two RHOP23H organoids derived from independent gene edited hESC lines. *Data generated by Mohamed Faynus*

C. OPEN QUESTIONS

Does ZIP7 have a universal mechanism?

Our study identified a clear role of ZIP7 in ERAD and proteostasis. We believe this unifies existing research on ZIP7 and explains its role in cell survival, proliferation, stem cell renewal, and tissue development. However, it is possible that ZIP7 has functions outside of ERAD. Further study is needed to distinguish the effects of ZIP7 versus cytosolic zinc in certain cell processes.

For example, ZIP7 is required for B cell development, but its role appears unrelated to ER stress ⁹². B cells are a type of white blood cell that produce antibodies, secrete cytokines, and bind antigens to initiate an immune response. They undergo positive and negative selection during their development, and failure at these quality control checkpoints results in cell death. Anzilotti et al. observed that hypomorphic mutations in ZIP7 in mice prevented maturation of B cells. Interestingly, these cells neither activated UPR signaling, nor experienced ER stress. The authors postulated that loss of ZIP7 lead to dysregulation of cytosolic zinc that impaired B Cell Receptor signaling. Importantly, another study found that activated B cells upregulate ZIP7 protein expression and increase intracellular zinc ⁹⁹. It may be cytosolic zinc, rather than ZIP7's promotion of ERAD, that explains involvement in B cell development.

On the other hand, ZIP7's role in ERAD could explain its effects on Akt signaling. Multiple studies have shown that ZIP7 activity promotes Akt signaling ^{26 32}

^{33 31 30}. Rather than direct activation of Akt, ZIP7 could promote Akt activity by regulating cytosolic zinc and alleviating ER stress. Extracellular zinc treatment has been shown to activate Akt signaling in multiple cell types ^{28 41 26 29}. Cytosolic zinc inhibits protein tyrosine phosphatases, allowing activation of cellular kinases like Akt ³². Additionally, ER stress is known to inhibit Akt signaling ^{23 50 51}. ZIP7 expression most likely promotes Akt signaling through mitigating ER stress and creating a cellular environment more conducive to growth and proliferation.

How is ZIP7 regulated?

ZIP7 phosphorylation by CK2 leads to its activation and zinc flux into the cytosol ²¹. However, overexpression of ZIP7 sufficiently increases its activity (Guo & Mutch et al., 2024, ^{31 28}. It is unclear how CK2 is regulated, and whether it is necessary for ZIP7 function in every context. ZIP7 and CK2 may participate in a positive feedback loop where activation of one increases activation of the other. CK2 may be constitutively active and ready to phosphorylate all available ZIP7. ER stress may enhance CK2 phosphorylation to drive ZIP7 activity. Future studies could examine the phosphorylation state of ZIP7 in different cell types and organism models.

D. IMPLICATIONS FOR DISEASE BIOLOGY

1. Chronic ER stress causes cellular dysfunction & disease

Types 1 & 2 Diabetes mellitus

Pancreatic β -cells produce and secrete large amounts of insulin to regulate glucose metabolism. β -cells have ER systems that are adapted to process, fold, and traffic all that protein, but sustained ER stress in the cells drives disease ¹⁰⁰. In Type 1

Diabetes, T cells attack β -cells, causing dysfunction and cell death. The tissue then must overcompensate to produce enough insulin, thereby increasing pressure on the ER and causing ER stress. Prolonged ER stress will induce apoptosis. Additionally, mutations in insulin cause its precursors to accumulate in the ER, inducing ER stress and eventual β -cell apoptosis ⁴⁷. Insulin resistance in Type 2 Diabetes also increases the insulin load on cells, promoting ER stress and cell death.

Hyperglycemia in retinal blood vessels leads to Diabetic Retinopathy (DR), a leading cause of blindness ¹⁰¹. Hyperglycemia overwhelms the ER's protein folding capacity by upregulating insulin and collagen production. In DR, oxidative stress and ER stress positively regulate each other to aggravate cell damage. ER stress was also shown to promote inflammation in an animal model of DR ¹⁰². ER stress, oxidative stress, and inflammation damage blood vessels in the blood-retinal barrier, prevent nutrient uptake in retinal cells, and cause cell death and eventual blindness.

Neurodegenerative diseases

Neurodegenerative diseases are characterized by the accumulation of misfolded and aggregated proteins in the brain ^{47,103}. Chronic deposits of protein aggregates cause sustained UPR activation and exhaust cellular degradation machinery. ER stress markers like ATF4 have been found in post-mortem brain tissue in disease patients ^{47,100,104}. ER stress also correlates to the amount of protein aggregation and disease severity ¹⁰⁴.

Amyloid- β and Tau are proteins known to aggregate in Alzheimer's Disease. Both proteins are known to trigger ER stress and UPR activation in neurons ¹⁰⁵. Amyloid precursor protein is cleaved in the ER to produce amyloid- β oligomers that aggregate and induce ER stress ^{105 106}. ER stress can also promote further tau misfolding by upregulating GSK-3 β whose activity promotes hyperphosphorylation and misfolding of tau. Pharmacological inhibitors of UPR signaling are of interest in the treatment of Alzheimer's Disease.

Familial ALS, a degenerative disease affecting motor neurons, can be caused by mutations in SOD1 or VAPB. SOD1 is a protein that reduces oxidative stress. ER stress in disease neurons causes mutant SOD1 to aggregate ¹⁰⁷. VAPB is a regulator of protein trafficking and involved in UPR signaling via IRE1/XBP1. Mutations in VAPB cause it to aggregate in the ER and become nonfunctional, subsequently dysregulating UPR signaling and inducing apoptosis ¹⁰⁸.

Retinal cells are also sensitive to ER stress. Age-related macular degeneration (AMD) causes blindness through degeneration of central photoreceptor neurons ¹⁰⁹. Retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) cell damage caused by inflammation and oxidative stress contributes to disease progression. Chronic ER stress has been shown to exacerbate both inflammation and oxidative stress in RPE and cause cell death. Retinitis pigmentosa (RP) is another blinding disease caused by rod-cone photoreceptor degeneration ¹⁰⁹. Most cases of RP are caused by rhodopsin mutants that misfold and accumulate in the ER and cause ER stress. It was shown in animal models of RP that retinal cells activate pro-apoptotic signaling through the PERK arm of the UPR ¹¹⁰. Enhancing ERAD and overexpressing ER chaperones has been shown to protect against RP ¹¹¹.

Cancer

Cancer cells survive and proliferate in less-than-optimal conditions. One way cancer cells do this is through upregulating UPR and ERAD signaling ⁴⁷. For example, GRP78 is an ER chaperone that regulates pro-survival signaling of the UPR and is often upregulated in cancer. Loss of GRP78 in cancer cells caused apoptosis and prevented tumor growth ⁴⁷ ¹¹². Moreover, cancer cells often overexpress proteasomal subunits, leading to enhanced proteasome activity and reduced sensitivity to ER stress-induced apoptosis ¹¹³ ¹¹⁴. Proteasome inhibitors like bortezomib are currently used in chemotherapy drugs to treat certain cancers ⁴⁷.

2. ZIP7 regulation in disease

Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses

Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses (NCLs, also known as Batten disease) are a group of lysosomal storage diseases that cause vision loss, motor defects, seizures, and death. These disorders often manifest as autosomal recessive conditions in children, but symptoms can manifest in adulthood. Lysosomal storage diseases are caused when defects in lysosomal enzymes impair lysosomes in degrading waste products in the cytosol. Lysosomal dysfunction prevents autophagy, causes ER stress, and promotes apoptosis. In NCLs, mutations in CLN genes trigger lysosomal dysfunction and lipofuscin, a lipid-protein complex degraded by lysosomes, accumulates in neurons ^{115–117}

Loss of ZIP7 drives cellular dysfunction in disease models with CLN6 mutations. CLN6 is a protein on the ER membrane that recruits lysosomal enzymes for lysosome synthesis ¹¹⁸. CLN6 mutant mice abnormally accumulate zinc in the cerebral cortex, cerebellum, spinal cord, heart, and liver ¹¹⁵. Sheep with CLN6 mutations similarly showed zinc accumulation in the central nervous system ¹¹⁷¹¹⁶. Therefore, CLN6 drives dysregulation of zinc homeostasis. It was found in these CLN6 mutant sheep that ZIP7 expression in neurons dramatically declined with age ¹¹⁶. Upregulating ZIP7 in primary cortical neurons with Cln6 mutations restored zinc homeostasis and promoted dendritic growth. Pharmacological activators of ZIP7 or gene therapies targeting ZIP7 may be useful in treating CLN6-associated NCL.

Type 2 Diabetes

The pancreas regulates blood sugar by releasing insulin, a hormone that regulates glucose storage in cells. Type 2 Diabetes occurs when pancreatic β -cells fail to produce adequate insulin in response to glucose in the blood. Insulin resistance precedes disease and causes ER stress, which in turn further exacerbates dysregulation of insulin signaling ⁴⁷. Insulin resistance and prolonged ER stress eventually cause β -cell apoptosis. Zinc and ZIP7 have been shown to help regulate insulin secretion and glucose metabolism in normal and diabetic tissue.

ZIP7 maintains zinc homeostasis in β -cells and promotes insulin secretion. Insulin forms a hexamer with 2 zinc ions before being secreted by β -cells ^{119,120}. Consequently, β -cell zinc homeostasis must be maintained for proper insulin folding and exocytosis. Liu et al. found that ZIP7 is abundantly expressed in in vitro mouse pancreatic MIN6 cells and in vivo in mouse and human islets tissue compared to other zinc transporters ¹¹⁹. ZIP7 knockdown also reduced insulin exocytosis. Finally, the authors found ZIP7 was necessary for regulating cytosolic zinc levels in healthy β cells. These results indicate that ZIP7 is critical for normal β -cell function.

Multiple studies have shown that cells upregulate ZIP7 in hyperglycemic conditions. Bellomo et al. observed that ZIP7 mRNA, but not protein, expression increases with glucose levels in mouse pancreatic islets ¹²¹. On the other hand, ZIP7 protein expression is upregulated in glucose-treated C2C12 mouse skeletal muscle cells ⁴⁵. Additionally, hyperglycemia led to upregulation and activation of ZIP7 protein in rat cardiomyocytes and H9c2 cells ⁴³. Glucose-induced ZIP7 expression may serve 2 purposes; it relieves ER stress caused by increased insulin production and promotes Akt signaling that facilitates glucose uptake.

Loss of ZIP7 in skeletal muscle or β cells is related to glucose metabolism, dysfunctional insulin regulation, and insulin resistance. Myers et al. observed that ZIP7 knockdown in C2C12 cells downregulated glucose metabolism genes and Glut4, a glucose transporter that mediates glucose storage as glycogen ⁴⁴. Knockdown of ZIP7 in MIN6 cells led to ROS accumulation and prevented insulin secretion in glucose-treated cells ¹¹⁹. Norouzi et al. found that while glucose treatment in C2C12 cells upregulated ZIP7 expression, insulin resistant C2C12 cells downregulated ZIP7 expression despite glucose treatment ⁴⁵. Downregulation of ZIP7 correlated with decreased pAkt and Glut4 expression, indicating impaired glucose metabolism. Further studies are needed to determine whether ZIP7 overexpression is a possible therapeutic strategy for insulin resistance.

Cancer

While loss of ZIP7 is associated with neurodegeneration and diabetes, multiple cancers upregulate ZIP7. Tamoxifen resistant (TamR) MCF-7 breast cancer cells have higher ZIP7 protein expression compared to basal MCF-7 cells, and ZIP7 knockdown prevents cell migration ²⁶. Phosphorylated ZIP7 is also highly expressed in patient breast cancer samples, indicating it could be a biomarker for anti-hormone resistant breast cancer ^{122,123}. ZIP7 is also upregulated in cervical carcinoma and gastric cancer tissue ^{31,34}. Colorectal carcinomas express ZIP7 at much higher levels than normal intestinal tissue, and high ZIP7 expression in tumors correlated with poor prognosis ¹²⁴. Therefore, inhibiting ZIP7 is a potential therapeutic approach to treating these cancers.

3. Therapeutic potential of ZIP7

ZIP7 is a strong candidate for therapeutic development. ZIP7 overexpression potently enhances ERAD and promotes cell survival. ZIP7 gene therapies could aid in the treatment of the many diseases that involve defective ERAD. A gene therapy approach could be used to upregulate ZIP7 activity in the neurons of patients with Neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses and insulin-resistant β -cells in Diabetes. We are currently testing an AAV-ZIP7 gene therapy in a human retinal organoid model of Retinitis pigmentosa. Future research could investigate the effectiveness of a ZIP7 gene therapy in models of Alzheimer's Disease and ALS.

ZIP7, as well as proteasome activity, are upregulated in several different cancers to promote aberrant proliferation, migration, and survival. Proteasome inhibitors like bortezomib are already used in certain chemotherapies. ZIP7 inhibitors may be an effective treatment against certain cancers. Further study of ZIP7 promises an adventure into understanding ER function, proteostasis, and disease biology that will lead to development of novel therapeutics.

IV. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Andreini, C., Banci, L., Bertini, I., and Rosato, A. (2006). Counting the zincproteins encoded in the human genome. J. Proteome Res. *5*, 196–201. 10.1021/pr050361j.
- Chasapis, C.T., Ntoupa, P.-S.A., Spiliopoulou, C.A., and Stefanidou, M.E. (2020). Recent aspects of the effects of zinc on human health. Arch. Toxicol. 94, 1443–1460. 10.1007/s00204-020-02702-9.
- 3. Klug, A. (2010). The discovery of zinc fingers and their applications in gene regulation and genome manipulation. Annu. Rev. Biochem. *79*, 213–231. 10.1146/annurev-biochem-010909-095056.
- 4. Cassandri, M., Smirnov, A., Novelli, F., Pitolli, C., Agostini, M., Malewicz, M., Melino, G., and Raschellà, G. (2017). Zinc-finger proteins in health and disease. Cell Death Discov. *3*, 17071. 10.1038/cddiscovery.2017.71.
- 5. Baltaci, A.K., Yuce, K., and Mogulkoc, R. (2018). Zinc metabolism and metallothioneins. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. *183*, 22–31. 10.1007/s12011-017-1119-7.
- 6. Olechnowicz, J., Tinkov, A., Skalny, A., and Suliburska, J. (2018). Zinc status is associated with inflammation, oxidative stress, lipid, and glucose metabolism. J. Physiol. Sci. *68*, 19–31. 10.1007/s12576-017-0571-7.
- Nazem, M.R., Asadi, M., Jabbari, N., and Allameh, A. (2019). Effects of zinc supplementation on superoxide dismutase activity and gene expression, and metabolic parameters in overweight type 2 diabetes patients: A randomized, double-blind, controlled trial. Clin. Biochem. 69, 15–20. 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2019.05.008.
- 8. Hara, T., Yoshigai, E., Ohashi, T., and Fukada, T. (2023). Zinc in cardiovascular functions and diseases: epidemiology and molecular mechanisms for therapeutic development. Int. J. Mol. Sci. *24*. 10.3390/ijms24087152.
- 9. Colvin, R.A., Holmes, W.R., Fontaine, C.P., and Maret, W. (2010). Cytosolic zinc buffering and muffling: their role in intracellular zinc homeostasis. Metallomics *2*, 306–317. 10.1039/b926662c.
- Woodruff, G., Bouwkamp, C.G., de Vrij, F.M., Lovenberg, T., Bonaventure, P., Kushner, S.A., and Harrington, A.W. (2018). The zinc transporter SLC39A7 (ZIP7) is essential for regulation of cytosolic zinc levels. Mol. Pharmacol. *94*, 1092–1100. 10.1124/mol.118.112557.

- 11. Langmade, S.J., Ravindra, R., Daniels, P.J., and Andrews, G.K. (2000). The transcription factor MTF-1 mediates metal regulation of the mouse ZnT1 gene. J. Biol. Chem. *275*, 34803–34809. 10.1074/jbc.M007339200.
- Bao, S., Liu, M.-J., Lee, B., Besecker, B., Lai, J.-P., Guttridge, D.C., and Knoell, D.L. (2010). Zinc modulates the innate immune response in vivo to polymicrobial sepsis through regulation of NF-kappaB. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 298, L744-54. 10.1152/ajplung.00368.2009.
- Fraker, P.J., and King, L.E. (2004). Reprogramming of the immune system during zinc deficiency. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 24, 277–298. 10.1146/annurev.nutr.24.012003.132454.
- McAllister, B.B., and Dyck, R.H. (2017). Zinc transporter 3 (ZnT3) and vesicular zinc in central nervous system function. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 80, 329–350. 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.06.006.
- De Benedictis, C.A., Haffke, C., Hagmeyer, S., Sauer, A.K., and Grabrucker, A.M. (2021). Expression analysis of zinc transporters in nervous tissue cells reveals neuronal and synaptic localization of ZIP4. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 22. 10.3390/ijms22094511.
- 16. Fukada, T., and Kambe, T. (2011). Molecular and genetic features of zinc transporters in physiology and pathogenesis. Metallomics *3*, 662–674. 10.1039/c1mt00011j.
- 17. Hara, T., Yoshigai, E., Ohashi, T., and Fukada, T. (2022). Zinc transporters as potential therapeutic targets: An updated review. J. Pharmacol. Sci. *148*, 221–228. 10.1016/j.jphs.2021.11.007.
- 18. Adulcikas, J., Sonda, S., Norouzi, S., Sohal, S.S., and Myers, S. (2019). Targeting the zinc transporter ZIP7 in the treatment of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Nutrients *11*. 10.3390/nu11020408.
- 19. Taylor, K.M. (2023). The LIV-1 Subfamily of Zinc Transporters: From Origins to Present Day Discoveries. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 24. 10.3390/ijms24021255.
- Adulcikas, J., Norouzi, S., Bretag, L., Sohal, S.S., and Myers, S. (2018). The zinc transporter SLC39A7 (ZIP7) harbours a highly-conserved histidine-rich N-terminal region that potentially contributes to zinc homeostasis in the endoplasmic reticulum. Comput. Biol. Med. *100*, 196–202. 10.1016/j.compbiomed.2018.07.007.
- 21. Taylor, K.M., Hiscox, S., Nicholson, R.I., Hogstrand, C., and Kille, P. (2012). Protein kinase CK2 triggers cytosolic zinc signaling pathways by

phosphorylation of zinc channel ZIP7. Sci. Signal. *5*, ra11. 10.1126/scisignal.2002585.

- Chabosseau, P., Tuncay, E., Meur, G., Bellomo, E.A., Hessels, A., Hughes, S., Johnson, P.R.V., Bugliani, M., Marchetti, P., Turan, B., et al. (2014). Mitochondrial and ER-targeted eCALWY probes reveal high levels of free Zn2+. ACS Chem. Biol. 9, 2111–2120. 10.1021/cb5004064.
- Qin, Y., Dittmer, P.J., Park, J.G., Jansen, K.B., and Palmer, A.E. (2011). Measuring steady-state and dynamic endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi Zn2+ with genetically encoded sensors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *108*, 7351–7356. 10.1073/pnas.1015686108.
- Sun, Q., Zhong, W., Zhang, W., Li, Q., Sun, X., Tan, X., Sun, X., Dong, D., and Zhou, Z. (2015). Zinc deficiency mediates alcohol-induced apoptotic cell death in the liver of rats through activating ER and mitochondrial cell death pathways. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. *308*, G757-66. 10.1152/ajpgi.00442.2014.
- 25. Hessels, A.M., Taylor, K.M., and Merkx, M. (2016). Monitoring cytosolic and ER Zn(2+) in stimulated breast cancer cells using genetically encoded FRET sensors. Metallomics *8*, 211–217. 10.1039/c5mt00257e.
- Taylor, K.M., Vichova, P., Jordan, N., Hiscox, S., Hendley, R., and Nicholson, R.I. (2008). ZIP7-mediated intracellular zinc transport contributes to aberrant growth factor signaling in antihormone-resistant breast cancer Cells. Endocrinology *149*, 4912–4920. 10.1210/en.2008-0351.
- Lee, S., Chanoit, G., McIntosh, R., Zvara, D.A., and Xu, Z. (2009). Molecular mechanism underlying Akt activation in zinc-induced cardioprotection. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 297, H569-75. 10.1152/ajpheart.00293.2009.
- 28. Nimmanon, T., Ziliotto, S., Morris, S., Flanagan, L., and Taylor, K.M. (2017). Phosphorylation of zinc channel ZIP7 drives MAPK, PI3K and mTOR growth and proliferation signalling. Metallomics *9*, 471–481. 10.1039/c6mt00286b.
- Mnatsakanyan, H., Serra, R.S.I., Rico, P., and Salmerón-Sánchez, M. (2018). Zinc uptake promotes myoblast differentiation via Zip7 transporter and activation of Akt signalling transduction pathway. Sci. Rep. *8*, 13642. 10.1038/s41598-018-32067-0.
- Mnatsakanyan, H., Sabater I Serra, R., Salmeron-Sanchez, M., and Rico, P. (2019). Zinc maintains embryonic stem cell pluripotency and multilineage differentiation potential via AKT activation. Front. Cell Dev. Biol. 7, 180. 10.3389/fcell.2019.00180.

- 31. Zhang, Y., Bai, J., Si, W., Yuan, S., Li, Y., and Chen, X. (2020). SLC39A7, regulated by miR-139-5p, induces cell proliferation, migration and inhibits apoptosis in gastric cancer via Akt/mTOR signaling pathway. Biosci. Rep. *40*. 10.1042/BSR20200041.
- Bellomo, E., Massarotti, A., Hogstrand, C., and Maret, W. (2014). Zinc ions modulate protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B activity. Metallomics 6, 1229–1239. 10.1039/c4mt00086b.
- Tong, Q., Yan, D., Cao, Y., Dong, X., Abula, Y., Yang, H., Kong, P., and Yi, M. (2023). NVS-ZP7-4 inhibits hepatocellular carcinoma tumorigenesis and promotes apoptosis via PI3K/AKT signaling. Sci. Rep. *13*, 11795. 10.1038/s41598-023-38596-7.
- 34. Wei, Y., Dong, J., Li, F., Wei, Z., and Tian, Y. (2017). Knockdown of SLC39A7 suppresses cell proliferation, migration and invasion in cervical cancer. EXCLI J. *16*, 1165–1176. 10.17179/excli2017-690.
- Sheng, N., Yan, L., You, W., Tan, G., Gong, J., Chen, H., Yang, Y., Hu, L., and Wang, Z. (2017). Knockdown of SLC39A7 inhibits cell growth and induces apoptosis in human colorectal cancer cells. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai) 49, 926–934. 10.1093/abbs/gmx094.
- Yan, H.-F., Zou, T., Tuo, Q.-Z., Xu, S., Li, H., Belaidi, A.A., and Lei, P. (2021). Ferroptosis: mechanisms and links with diseases. Signal Transduct. Target. Ther. 6, 49. 10.1038/s41392-020-00428-9.
- Chen, P.-H., Wu, J., Xu, Y., Ding, C.-K.C., Mestre, A.A., Lin, C.-C., Yang, W.-H., and Chi, J.-T. (2021). Zinc transporter ZIP7 is a novel determinant of ferroptosis. Cell Death Dis. *12*, 198. 10.1038/s41419-021-03482-5.
- 38. Ye, K., Chen, Z., and Xu, Y. (2023). The double-edged functions of necroptosis. Cell Death Dis. *14*, 163. 10.1038/s41419-023-05691-6.
- Fauster, A., Rebsamen, M., Willmann, K.L., César-Razquin, A., Girardi, E., Bigenzahn, J.W., Schischlik, F., Scorzoni, S., Bruckner, M., Konecka, J., et al. (2019). Systematic genetic mapping of necroptosis identifies SLC39A7 as modulator of death receptor trafficking. Cell Death Differ. 26, 1138–1155. 10.1038/s41418-018-0192-6.
- Bin, B.-H., Bhin, J., Seo, J., Kim, S.-Y., Lee, E., Park, K., Choi, D.-H., Takagishi, T., Hara, T., Hwang, D., et al. (2017). Requirement of Zinc Transporter SLC39A7/ZIP7 for Dermal Development to Fine-Tune Endoplasmic Reticulum Function by Regulating Protein Disulfide Isomerase. J. Invest. Dermatol. *137*, 1682–1691. 10.1016/j.jid.2017.03.031.
- 41. Lee, M.-G., and Bin, B.-H. (2019). Different actions of intracellular zinc transporters ZIP7 and ZIP13 are essential for dermal development. Int. J. Mol. Sci. *20*. 10.3390/ijms20163941.
- Ohashi, W., Kimura, S., Iwanaga, T., Furusawa, Y., Irié, T., Izumi, H., Watanabe, T., Hijikata, A., Hara, T., Ohara, O., et al. (2016). Zinc Transporter SLC39A7/ZIP7 Promotes Intestinal Epithelial Self-Renewal by Resolving ER Stress. PLoS Genet. *12*, e1006349. 10.1371/journal.pgen.1006349.
- Tuncay, E., Bitirim, V.C., Durak, A., Carrat, G.R.J., Taylor, K.M., Rutter, G.A., and Turan, B. (2017). Hyperglycemia-Induced Changes in ZIP7 and ZnT7 Expression Cause Zn2+ Release From the Sarco(endo)plasmic Reticulum and Mediate ER Stress in the Heart. Diabetes 66, 1346–1358. 10.2337/db16-1099.
- 44. Myers, S.A., Nield, A., Chew, G.-S., and Myers, M.A. (2013). The zinc transporter, Slc39a7 (Zip7) is implicated in glycaemic control in skeletal muscle cells. PLoS ONE *8*, e79316. 10.1371/journal.pone.0079316.
- 45. Norouzi, S., Adulcikas, J., Henstridge, D.C., Sonda, S., Sohal, S.S., and Myers, S. (2019). The Zinc Transporter Zip7 Is Downregulated in Skeletal Muscle of Insulin-Resistant Cells and in Mice Fed a High-Fat Diet. Cells 8. 10.3390/cells8070663.
- Gardner, B.M., Pincus, D., Gotthardt, K., Gallagher, C.M., and Walter, P. (2013). Endoplasmic reticulum stress sensing in the unfolded protein response. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. *5*, a013169. 10.1101/cshperspect.a013169.
- 47. Oakes, S.A., and Papa, F.R. (2015). The role of endoplasmic reticulum stress in human pathology. Annu. Rev. Pathol. *10*, 173–194. 10.1146/annurev-pathol-012513-104649.
- Xu, Y., Twarog, M., Li, N., Banks, A., Schustak, J., Bao, Y., Huang, Q., and Medley, Q.G. (2022). Zinc transport from the endoplasmic reticulum to the cytoplasm via Zip7 is necessary for barrier dysfunction mediated by inflammatory signaling in RPE cells. PLoS ONE *17*, e0271656. 10.1371/journal.pone.0271656.
- Groth, C., Sasamura, T., Khanna, M.R., Whitley, M., and Fortini, M.E. (2013). Protein trafficking abnormalities in Drosophila tissues with impaired activity of the ZIP7 zinc transporter Catsup. Development *140*, 3018–3027. 10.1242/dev.088336.

- 50. Wang, J., Yang, X., and Zhang, J. (2016). Bridges between mitochondrial oxidative stress, ER stress and mTOR signaling in pancreatic β cells. Cell. Signal. *28*, 1099–1104. 10.1016/j.cellsig.2016.05.007.
- 51. Nakajima, S., Hiramatsu, N., Hayakawa, K., Saito, Y., Kato, H., Huang, T., Yao, J., Paton, A.W., Paton, J.C., and Kitamura, M. (2011). Selective abrogation of BiP/GRP78 blunts activation of NF-κB through the ATF6 branch of the UPR: involvement of C/EBPβ and mTOR-dependent dephosphorylation of Akt. Mol. Cell. Biol. *31*, 1710–1718. 10.1128/MCB.00939-10.
- 52. Karagöz, G.E., Acosta-Alvear, D., and Walter, P. (2019). The Unfolded Protein Response: Detecting and Responding to Fluctuations in the Protein-Folding Capacity of the Endoplasmic Reticulum. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. *11*. 10.1101/cshperspect.a033886.
- Schubert, U., Antón, L.C., Gibbs, J., Norbury, C.C., Yewdell, J.W., and Bennink, J.R. (2000). Rapid degradation of a large fraction of newly synthesized proteins by proteasomes. Nature *404*, 770–774. 10.1038/35008096.
- Tonoki, A., Kuranaga, E., Tomioka, T., Hamazaki, J., Murata, S., Tanaka, K., and Miura, M. (2009). Genetic evidence linking age-dependent attenuation of the 26S proteasome with the aging process. Mol. Cell. Biol. 29, 1095–1106. 10.1128/MCB.01227-08.
- 55. Martínez, G., Duran-Aniotz, C., Cabral-Miranda, F., Vivar, J.P., and Hetz, C. (2017). Endoplasmic reticulum proteostasis impairment in aging. Aging Cell *16*, 615–623. 10.1111/acel.12599.
- Hetz, C. (2012). The unfolded protein response: controlling cell fate decisions under ER stress and beyond. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *13*, 89–102. 10.1038/nrm3270.
- 57. Njomen, E., and Tepe, J.J. (2019). Proteasome activation as a new therapeutic approach to target proteotoxic disorders. J. Med. Chem. *62*, 6469–6481. 10.1021/acs.jmedchem.9b00101.
- 58. George, D.E., and Tepe, J.J. (2021). Advances in proteasome enhancement by small molecules. Biomolecules *11*. 10.3390/biom11121789.
- 59. Hogstrand, C., Kille, P., Nicholson, R.I., and Taylor, K.M. (2009). Zinc transporters and cancer: a potential role for ZIP7 as a hub for tyrosine kinase activation. Trends Mol. Med. *15*, 101–111. 10.1016/j.molmed.2009.01.004.

- Liu, Y., and Montell, D.J. (1999). Identification of mutations that cause cell migration defects in mosaic clones. Development *126*, 1869–1878. 10.1242/dev.126.9.1869.
- Wang, X., Bo, J., Bridges, T., Dugan, K.D., Pan, T., Chodosh, L.A., and Montell, D.J. (2006). Analysis of cell migration using whole-genome expression profiling of migratory cells in the Drosophila ovary. Dev. Cell *10*, 483–495. 10.1016/j.devcel.2006.02.003.
- 62. Montell, D.J. (2003). Border-cell migration: the race is on. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *4*, 13–24. 10.1038/nrm1006.
- Kurada, P., and O'Tousa, J.E. (1995). Retinal degeneration caused by dominant rhodopsin mutations in Drosophila. Neuron *14*, 571–579. 10.1016/0896-6273(95)90313-5.
- Colley, N.J., Cassill, J.A., Baker, E.K., and Zuker, C.S. (1995). Defective intracellular transport is the molecular basis of rhodopsin-dependent dominant retinal degeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *92*, 3070–3074. 10.1073/pnas.92.7.3070.
- 65. Borensztejn, A., Boissoneau, E., Fernandez, G., Agnès, F., and Pret, A.-M. (2013). JAK/STAT autocontrol of ligand-producing cell number through apoptosis. Development *140*, 195–204. 10.1242/dev.079046.
- Sone, M., Zeng, X., Larese, J., and Ryoo, H.D. (2013). A modified UPR stress sensing system reveals a novel tissue distribution of IRE1/XBP1 activity during normal Drosophila development. Cell Stress Chaperones *18*, 307–319. 10.1007/s12192-012-0383-x.
- 67. Karagöz, G.E., Aragón, T., and Acosta-Alvear, D. (2019). Recent advances in signal integration mechanisms in the unfolded protein response. [version 1; peer review: 2 approved]. F1000Res. *8*. 10.12688/f1000research.19848.1.
- Kang, M.-J., and Ryoo, H.D. (2009). Suppression of retinal degeneration in Drosophila by stimulation of ER-associated degradation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *106*, 17043–17048. 10.1073/pnas.0905566106.
- 69. Xu, J., Zhao, H., and Wang, T. (2020). Suppression of retinal degeneration by two novel ERAD ubiquitin E3 ligases SORDD1/2 in Drosophila. PLoS Genet. *16*, e1009172. 10.1371/journal.pgen.1009172.
- 70. Ryoo, H.D., Domingos, P.M., Kang, M.-J., and Steller, H. (2007). Unfolded protein response in a Drosophila model for retinal degeneration. EMBO J. *26*, 242–252. 10.1038/sj.emboj.7601477.

- Sung, C.H., Schneider, B.G., Agarwal, N., Papermaster, D.S., and Nathans, J. (1991). Functional heterogeneity of mutant rhodopsins responsible for autosomal dominant retinitis pigmentosa. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *88*, 8840– 8844. 10.1073/pnas.88.19.8840.
- 72. Chow, C.Y., Kelsey, K.J.P., Wolfner, M.F., and Clark, A.G. (2016). Candidate genetic modifiers of retinitis pigmentosa identified by exploiting natural variation in Drosophila. Hum. Mol. Genet. *25*, 651–659. 10.1093/hmg/ddv502.
- Nolin, E., Gans, S., Llamas, L., Bandyopadhyay, S., Brittain, S.M., Bernasconi-Elias, P., Carter, K.P., Loureiro, J.J., Thomas, J.R., Schirle, M., et al. (2019). Discovery of a ZIP7 inhibitor from a Notch pathway screen. Nat. Chem. Biol. 15, 179–188.
- 74. Worden, E.J., Dong, K.C., and Martin, A. (2017). An AAA Motor-Driven Mechanical Switch in Rpn11 Controls Deubiquitination at the 26S Proteasome. Mol. Cell 67, 799-811.e8. 10.1016/j.molcel.2017.07.023.
- 75. Yoshida, H., Matsui, T., Yamamoto, A., Okada, T., and Mori, K. (2001). XBP1 mRNA is induced by ATF6 and spliced by IRE1 in response to ER stress to produce a highly active transcription factor. Cell 107, 881–891.
- 76. Pathare, G.R., Nagy, I., Śledź, P., Anderson, D.J., Zhou, H.-J., Pardon, E., Steyaert, J., Förster, F., Bracher, A., and Baumeister, W. (2014). Crystal structure of the proteasomal deubiquitylation module Rpn8-Rpn11. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *111*, 2984–2989. 10.1073/pnas.1400546111.
- 77. Snyder, N.A., and Silva, G.M. (2021). Deubiquitinating enzymes (DUBs): Regulation, homeostasis, and oxidative stress response. J. Biol. Chem. 297, 101077. 10.1016/j.jbc.2021.101077.
- 78. J. Li, T. Yakushi, F. Parlati, A. L. Mackinnon, C. Perez, Y. Ma, K. P. Carter, S. Colayco, G. Magnuson, B. Brown, K. Nguyen, S. Vasile, E. Suyama, L. H. Smith, E. Sergienko, A. B. Pinkerton, T. D. Y. Chung, A. E. Palmer, I. Pass, S. Hess, R. J. Deshaies, Capzimin is a potent and specific inhibitor of proteasome isopeptidase Rpn11. Nat. Chem. Biol. 13, 486–493 (2017).
- Kambe, T., Tsuji, T., Hashimoto, A., and Itsumura, N. (2015). The physiological, biochemical, and molecular roles of zinc transporters in zinc homeostasis and metabolism. Physiol. Rev. *95*, 749–784. 10.1152/physrev.00035.2014.
- Nolin, E., Gans, S., Llamas, L., Bandyopadhyay, S., Brittain, S.M., Bernasconi-Elias, P., Carter, K.P., Loureiro, J.J., Thomas, J.R., Schirle, M., et al. (2019). Discovery of a ZIP7 inhibitor from a Notch pathway screen. Nat. Chem. Biol. *15*, 179–188. 10.1038/s41589-018-0200-7.

- Yoshida, H., Matsui, T., Yamamoto, A., Okada, T., and Mori, K. (2001). XBP1 mRNA is induced by ATF6 and spliced by IRE1 in response to ER stress to produce a highly active transcription factor. Cell *107*, 881–891. 10.1016/s0092-8674(01)00611-0.
- 82. Arensdorf, A.M., Diedrichs, D., and Rutkowski, D.T. (2013). Regulation of the transcriptome by ER stress: non-canonical mechanisms and physiological consequences. Front. Genet. *4*, 256. 10.3389/fgene.2013.00256.
- Walter, P., and Ron, D. (2011). The unfolded protein response: from stress pathway to homeostatic regulation. Science *334*, 1081–1086. 10.1126/science.1209038.
- Tuncay, E., Bitirim, C.V., Olgar, Y., Durak, A., Rutter, G.A., and Turan, B. (2019). Zn2+-transporters ZIP7 and ZnT7 play important role in progression of cardiac dysfunction via affecting sarco(endo)plasmic reticulum-mitochondria coupling in hyperglycemic cardiomyocytes. Mitochondrion *44*, 41–52. 10.1016/j.mito.2017.12.011.
- Kukic, I., Kelleher, S.L., and Kiselyov, K. (2014). Zn2+ efflux through lysosomal exocytosis prevents Zn2+-induced toxicity. J. Cell Sci. *127*, 3094– 3103. 10.1242/jcs.145318.
- Christianson, J.C., Olzmann, J.A., Shaler, T.A., Sowa, M.E., Bennett, E.J., Richter, C.M., Tyler, R.E., Greenblatt, E.J., Harper, J.W., and Kopito, R.R. (2011). Defining human ERAD networks through an integrative mapping strategy. Nat. Cell Biol. *14*, 93–105. 10.1038/ncb2383.
- 87. Kambe, T., Hashimoto, A., and Fujimoto, S. (2014). Current understanding of ZIP and ZnT zinc transporters in human health and diseases. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. *71*, 3281–3295. 10.1007/s00018-014-1617-0.
- 88. Bin, B.-H., Seo, J., and Kim, S.T. (2018). Function, structure, and transport aspects of ZIP and znt zinc transporters in immune cells. J. Immunol. Res. *2018*, 9365747. 10.1155/2018/9365747.
- 89. Shacham, T., Sharma, N., and Lederkremer, G.Z. (2019). Protein misfolding and ER stress in huntington's disease. Front. Mol. Biosci. *6*, 20. 10.3389/fmolb.2019.00020.
- 90. S. A. Oakes, F. R. Papa, The role of endoplasmic reticulum stress in human pathology. Annu. Rev. Pathol. 10, 173–194 (2015).
- 91. J. S. Ross, D. P. Schenkein, R. Pietrusko, M. Rolfe, G. P. Linette, J. Stec, N. E. Stagliano, G. S. Ginsburg, W. F. Symmans, L. Pusztai, G. N. Hortobagyi, Targeted therapies for cancer 2004. Am. J. Clin. Pathol. 122, 598–609 (2004).

- Anzilotti, C., Swan, D.J., Boisson, B., Deobagkar-Lele, M., Oliveira, C., Chabosseau, P., Engelhardt, K.R., Xu, X., Chen, R., Alvarez, L., et al. (2019). An essential role for the Zn2+ transporter ZIP7 in B cell development. Nat. Immunol. 20, 350–361. 10.1038/s41590-018-0295-8.
- Lu, B., and Vogel, H. (2009). Drosophila models of neurodegenerative diseases. Annu. Rev. Pathol. *4*, 315–342.
 10.1146/annurev.pathol.3.121806.151529.
- Bolus, H., Crocker, K., Boekhoff-Falk, G., and Chtarbanova, S. (2020). Modeling Neurodegenerative Disorders in Drosophila melanogaster. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 21. 10.3390/ijms21093055.
- 95. Nitta, Y., and Sugie, A. (2022). Studies of neurodegenerative diseases using Drosophila and the development of novel approaches for their analysis. Fly (Austin) *16*, 275–298. 10.1080/19336934.2022.2087484.
- 96. Saez, I., and Vilchez, D. (2014). The mechanistic links between proteasome activity, aging and age-related diseases. Curr. Genomics *15*, 38–51. 10.2174/138920291501140306113344.
- 97. Chondrogianni, N., Petropoulos, I., Franceschi, C., Friguet, B., and Gonos, E.S. (2000). Fibroblast cultures from healthy centenarians have an active proteasome. Exp. Gerontol. *35*, 721–728. 10.1016/s0531-5565(00)00137-6.
- Wu, K.Y., Kulbay, M., Toameh, D., Xu, A.Q., Kalevar, A., and Tran, S.D. (2023). Retinitis pigmentosa: novel therapeutic targets and drug development. Pharmaceutics *15*. 10.3390/pharmaceutics15020685.
- 99. Ollig, J., Kloubert, V., Taylor, K.M., and Rink, L. (2019). B cell activation and proliferation increase intracellular zinc levels. J. Nutr. Biochem. *64*, 72–79. 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2018.10.008.
- 100. Hetz, C., Chevet, E., and Oakes, S.A. (2015). Proteostasis control by the unfolded protein response. Nat. Cell Biol. *17*, 829–838. 10.1038/ncb3184.
- 101. Kong, D.-Q., Li, L., Liu, Y., and Zheng, G.-Y. (2018). Association between endoplasmic reticulum stress and risk factors of diabetic retinopathy. Int. J. Ophthalmol. *11*, 1704–1710. 10.18240/ijo.2018.10.20.
- 102. Li, J., Wang, J.J., Yu, Q., Wang, M., and Zhang, S.X. (2009). Endoplasmic reticulum stress is implicated in retinal inflammation and diabetic retinopathy. FEBS Lett. *583*, 1521–1527. 10.1016/j.febslet.2009.04.007.

- 103. Luoma, P.V. (2013). Elimination of endoplasmic reticulum stress and cardiovascular, type 2 diabetic, and other metabolic diseases. Ann. Med. *45*, 194–202. 10.3109/07853890.2012.700116.
- 104. Hetz, C., and Papa, F.R. (2018). The unfolded protein response and cell fate control. Mol. Cell *69*, 169–181. 10.1016/j.molcel.2017.06.017.
- Salminen, A., Kauppinen, A., Suuronen, T., Kaarniranta, K., and Ojala, J. (2009). ER stress in Alzheimer's disease: a novel neuronal trigger for inflammation and Alzheimer's pathology. J. Neuroinflammation 6, 41. 10.1186/1742-2094-6-41.
- 106. Ajoolabady, A., Lindholm, D., Ren, J., and Pratico, D. (2022). ER stress and UPR in Alzheimer's disease: mechanisms, pathogenesis, treatments. Cell Death Dis. *13*, 706. 10.1038/s41419-022-05153-5.
- 107. Medinas, D.B., Rozas, P., Martínez Traub, F., Woehlbier, U., Brown, R.H., Bosco, D.A., and Hetz, C. (2018). Endoplasmic reticulum stress leads to accumulation of wild-type SOD1 aggregates associated with sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *115*, 8209–8214. 10.1073/pnas.1801109115.
- 108. Suzuki, H., Kanekura, K., Levine, T.P., Kohno, K., Olkkonen, V.M., Aiso, S., and Matsuoka, M. (2009). ALS-linked P56S-VAPB, an aggregated loss-offunction mutant of VAPB, predisposes motor neurons to ER stress-related death by inducing aggregation of co-expressed wild-type VAPB. J. Neurochem. *108*, 973–985. 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05857.x.
- 109. Zhang, S.X., Sanders, E., Fliesler, S.J., and Wang, J.J. (2014). Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the unfolded protein responses in retinal degeneration. Exp. Eye Res. *125*, 30–40. 10.1016/j.exer.2014.04.015.
- Tam, B.M., and Moritz, O.L. (2006). Characterization of rhodopsin P23Hinduced retinal degeneration in a Xenopus laevis model of retinitis pigmentosa. Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci. 47, 3234–3241. 10.1167/iovs.06-0213.
- Lin, J.H., Li, H., Yasumura, D., Cohen, H.R., Zhang, C., Panning, B., Shokat, K.M., Lavail, M.M., and Walter, P. (2007). IRE1 signaling affects cell fate during the unfolded protein response. Science *318*, 944–949. 10.1126/science.1146361.
- 112. Luo, B., and Lee, A.S. (2013). The critical roles of endoplasmic reticulum chaperones and unfolded protein response in tumorigenesis and anticancer therapies. Oncogene *32*, 805–818. 10.1038/onc.2012.130.

- Walerych, D., Lisek, K., Sommaggio, R., Piazza, S., Ciani, Y., Dalla, E., Rajkowska, K., Gaweda-Walerych, K., Ingallina, E., Tonelli, C., et al. (2016). Proteasome machinery is instrumental in a common gain-of-function program of the p53 missense mutants in cancer. Nat. Cell Biol. *18*, 897–909. 10.1038/ncb3380.
- 114. Rousseau, A., and Bertolotti, A. (2018). Regulation of proteasome assembly and activity in health and disease. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *19*, 697–712. 10.1038/s41580-018-0040-z.
- Kanninen, K.M., Grubman, A., Caragounis, A., Duncan, C., Parker, S.J., Lidgerwood, G.E., Volitakis, I., Ganio, G., Crouch, P.J., and White, A.R. (2013). Altered biometal homeostasis is associated with CLN6 mRNA loss in mouse neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. Biol. Open 2, 635–646. 10.1242/bio.20134804.
- 116. Grubman, A., Lidgerwood, G.E., Duncan, C., Bica, L., Tan, J.-L., Parker, S.J., Caragounis, A., Meyerowitz, J., Volitakis, I., Moujalled, D., et al. (2014). Deregulation of subcellular biometal homeostasis through loss of the metal transporter, Zip7, in a childhood neurodegenerative disorder. Acta Neuropathol. Commun. 2, 25. 10.1186/2051-5960-2-25.
- 117. Kanninen, K.M., Grubman, A., Meyerowitz, J., Duncan, C., Tan, J.-L., Parker, S.J., Crouch, P.J., Paterson, B.M., Hickey, J.L., Donnelly, P.S., et al. (2013). Increased zinc and manganese in parallel with neurodegeneration, synaptic protein changes and activation of Akt/GSK3 signaling in ovine CLN6 neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. PLoS ONE *8*, e58644. 10.1371/journal.pone.0058644.
- 118. Bajaj, L., Sharma, J., di Ronza, A., Zhang, P., Eblimit, A., Pal, R., Roman, D., Collette, J.R., Booth, C., Chang, K.T., et al. (2020). A CLN6-CLN8 complex recruits lysosomal enzymes at the ER for Golgi transfer. J. Clin. Invest. *130*, 4118–4132. 10.1172/JCI130955.
- Liu, Y., Batchuluun, B., Ho, L., Zhu, D., Prentice, K.J., Bhattacharjee, A., Zhang, M., Pourasgari, F., Hardy, A.B., Taylor, K.M., et al. (2015). Characterization of zinc influx transporters (zips) in pancreatic β cells: ROLES IN REGULATING CYTOSOLIC ZINC HOMEOSTASIS AND INSULIN SECRETION. J. Biol. Chem. 290, 18757–18769. 10.1074/jbc.M115.640524.
- 120. Fukunaka, A., and Fujitani, Y. (2018). Role of zinc homeostasis in the pathogenesis of diabetes and obesity. Int. J. Mol. Sci. *19*. 10.3390/ijms19020476.
- 121. Bellomo, E.A., Meur, G., and Rutter, G.A. (2011). Glucose regulates free cytosolic Zn²⁺ concentration, Slc39 (ZiP), and metallothionein gene

expression in primary pancreatic islet β -cells. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 25778–25789. 10.1074/jbc.M111.246082.

- 122. Ziliotto, S., Gee, J.M.W., Ellis, I.O., Green, A.R., Finlay, P., Gobbato, A., and Taylor, K.M. (2019). Activated zinc transporter ZIP7 as an indicator of antihormone resistance in breast cancer. Metallomics *11*, 1579–1592. 10.1039/c9mt00136k.
- 123. Jones, S., Farr, G., Nimmanon, T., Ziliotto, S., Gee, J.M.W., and Taylor, K.M. (2022). The importance of targeting signalling mechanisms of the SLC39A family of zinc transporters to inhibit endocrine resistant breast cancer. Explor Target Antitumor Ther *3*, 224–239. 10.37349/etat.2022.00080.
- 124. Luo, Y., Shen, Y., Ju, Z., and Zhang, Z. (2020). ZIP7 (SLC39A7) expression in colorectal cancer and its correlation with clinical prognosis. Transl. Cancer Res. *9*, 6471–6478. 10.21037/tcr-20-2640.